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Hurricanes plan to ‘hit the ground running’ when they resume ‘always evolving’ season 

By Chip Alexander 

The Carolina Hurricanes keep working and waiting and 
hoping. 

The Canes practiced for the third consecutive day Tuesday 
at PNC Arena, again ending the workout with extra skating. 

“It almost feels like a mini-training camp,” goalie Antti Raanta 
said. 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour won’t argue that point very 
much. He has kept things brisk and on-point in the three 
practices following the holiday break, all aimed at having his 
team prepared and conditioned for whenever the Canes next 
play a game. 

That could be Thursday. The Canes (21-7-1) are scheduled 
to host the Montreal Canadiens. Montreal, with nine players 
on the NHL COVID-19 list, returned to play Tuesday on the 
road against Tampa Bay and lost 5-4 in overtime. 

Things can change quickly. If they drop the puck Thursday at 
PNC Arena, it will be game on. Until then ... 

“You can’t look too far down the line because everything is 
always evolving,” Brind’Amour said Tuesday. 

As for the Canes practices, Brind’Amour said: “We’ve 
pushed it pretty hard, trying to get back up to speed. You 
don’t often have too much time off. I felt like we needed to hit 
the ground running to at least have the best chance.” 

The Canes last played Dec. 18 against the Los Angeles 
Kings, notching a 5-1 win at PNC Arena as goalie Frederik 
Andersen had 32 saves in picking up his 16th win of the 
season. Games against Nashville, Boston, Ottawa and 
Florida then were postponed by the NHL as the league 
grappled with COVID outbreaks on multiple teams including 
the Canes. 

The league announced later Tuesday that the Canes’ Jan. 3 
game at Toronto also had been postponed because of 
current attendance restrictions in Canada — Carolina’s sixth 
postponement overall. 

Andersen went on the COVID list on Dec. 22. Raanta will 
start the Montreal game, if it’s played, and the Canes on 
Tuesday called up goalie Alex Lyon from the Chicago 
Wolves of the AHL for their new taxi squad — Lyon was at 
Tuesday’s practice. 

“We’ve been fortunate enough to have almost the full roster 
on the ice, so we’ve been able to work on our game a little bit 
and work on some things we feel like we can be a little 
better,” Raanta said Tuesday. 

The Canes again had 11 forwards and six defensemen at 
practice and should add more to the taxi squad Wednesday 
or Thursday. Forward Jack Drury, who scored in his first two 
NHL games after being recalled from the Wolves, figures to 
return. 

The NHL and NHL Players Association have agreed to 
reinstate taxi squads, at least through the NHL All-Star 
Weekend, to help with COVID absences. But Brind’Amour 
noted there again is a fine line to be tread with those squads. 

“You definitely don’t want a bunch of guys sitting around and 
not playing who are your top prospects or whatever,” he said. 

If Tuesday’s practice was a guide, the Canes’ lines on 
Thursday could have Sebastian Aho centering Teuvo 
Teravainen and Nino Niederreiter; Vincent Trocheck with 
Andrei Svechnikov and Martin Necas; and Jordan Staal 
centering Jesperi Kotkaniemi and Seth Jarvis. If Drury is 
recalled, he could be slotted with Derek Stepan and Steven 
Lorentz. 

The defensive pairs had Jaccob Slavin partnered with Tony 
DeAngelo, Brady Skeji with Brett Pesce, and Ian Cole with 
Ethan Bear. 

The Canes are ready to play games again. But when? 

“It’s kind of an open-ended situation we’re in right now,” Cole 
said Monday. “It’s probably going to be a weird year. It’s 
probably going to be touch-and-go the rest of the year.” 
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LeBrun: No regrets. Hurricanes GM Don Waddell on Jesperi Kotkaniemi’s offer sheet and 
an ‘unbelievably slow start’ 

By Pierre LeBrun  

Jesperi Kotkaniemi is playing his best hockey of the season 
as of late, just in time for a visit Thursday from his old 
Montreal Canadiens pals. 

A switch back to his natural centre position in mid-November 
was a key moment in the 21-year-old finding another gear. 

Which, well, needed finding.  

“It was an unbelievably slow start for him, for multiple 
reasons,” Hurricanes GM Don Waddell began Wednesday in 
a phone interview with The Athletic.  

“One reason is that we play a different system probably than 
where he was, everybody plays differently, we try to play 
fast. He likes to slow the play down. It’s just his style he’s 
had his whole career. So I think there was a big adjustment.” 

Another reason, according to Waddell, was starting the 
season on the wing. 

“He was just really out of position,” Waddell said. “I think the 
adjustment for that was bigger than we all thought it would 
be.” 

The move back to centre for a Nov. 17 game in Vegas, which 
our ‘Canes beat writer Sara Civian noted in her post-gamer, 
has proven to be a game-changer for him. 

“Since then, you’ve seen the type of player he is,” Waddell 
said. 

“He’s grown on my coach,” the Carolina GM added. “My 
coach wasn’t so sure initially what he had there. But 
Kotkaniemi is competitive. And if you’re competitive and play 
hard, you’re going to play for Rod. And that’s one thing he’s 
done.” 

I asked Brind’Amour via text message Wednesday to gauge 
Kotkaniemi’s season. 

“He has gotten better as the year has gone along,” 
Brind’Amour said. “With a greater role due to guys being out, 
he really stepped up his game.” 

With Sebastian Aho and Jordan Staal out before the break, 
Kotkaniemi played an expanded role and responded. 

“Particularly the last three games, with Aho and Staal out, he 
played bigger minutes and had five points,” Waddell said.  

Kotkaniemi began the season with just four points in his first 
18 games, although he did manage to squeeze in a big third-
period goal in his return to Montreal on Oct. 21. But he has 
nine points in his last 11 games, all while playing centre — 
even if most of that was on the fourth line. 

“We talked to him about this (last summer) when we were 
discussing the whole contract and all that; when you got Aho, 
Trocheck and Staal, he wasn’t going to bump any of those 
guys, we were right up front with him on that,” Waddell said. 

So a top-nine role would have to be on the wing. That was 
the conversation before the season. 

“That experiment didn’t go the way anybody thought it would 
go,” Waddell said. “But since he’s had the opportunity to play 
centre, it’s been a different story.” 

Not that Brind’Amour won’t be willing to move him around 
depending on lineup needs. In fact, Kotkaniemi was skating 
on Staal’s wing at Wednesday’s practice. 

Still, when everyone is fully healthy, playing centre means a 
fourth-line role for Kotkaniemi because of that depth ahead 
of him. It’s a good problem to have when you’re a bonafide 
Stanley Cup contender. That’s enviable depth.  

Obviously from afar, people will look at the $6.1 million salary 
and wonder if that fourth-line role makes sense for the 
money.  

But the Hurricanes are also looking at the bigger picture 
here. Kotkaniemi is 21 years old. They view him as a long-
term fit. It just so happens Trocheck, 28, is a UFA after the 
season, so who knows what happens there? The captain, 
Staal, 33, perhaps sees fewer minutes over the next few 
years as he gets up there in age. 

Longer term, there’s clearly a path for Kotkaniemi to play a 
bigger role down the middle. 

“We think we’re in pretty good shape, regardless of what 
happens, moving forward at the centre position,” Waddell 
said. “We all know it’s an important position on your team.” 

But again, because Kotkaniemi is on pace for 37 points over 
82 games and playing fourth-line centre when the roster is 
healthy, people will question the $6.1 million offer sheet. And 
its total price. 

“Yes, we gave up a first-round pick. Hopefully it’s going to be 
a very late pick in the first round, but you’re paying money to 
get a controllable asset, that’s how we looked at it,” Waddell 
said. 

The fact is Kotkaniemi is a more impactful asset for Carolina 
now with the Cup window open than a late first-round pick 
next July would be by the time that prospect cracked the 
lineup in a few years. 

But it goes without saying, the idea is to sign Kotkaniemi to a 
longer-term deal, which is a more accurate reflection of his 
market value — so less than $6.1 million a year. Retaining 
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his rights this summer will require a qualifying offer of $5 
million. 

In a perfect world, they work out an extension before the 
qualifying offer comes to pass. 

And in fact, they’re allowed to start talking extension as of 
Saturday (Jan. 1), although Waddell said there was no hurry 
on that front. 

As for all those rumours that the ‘Canes already had 
something worked out behind the scenes when they did the 
offer sheet (a deal in the drawer as they say)? Waddell 
vehemently stated that wasn’t the case. 

“Absolutely false,” Waddell said without hesitation. “When we 
talked about the offer sheet, we talked initially about a 
longer-term deal that wasn’t the right play so that’s why we 
went short. We all knew there was risk on both ends here, 
more on our end, and we’ll deal with it when the time comes. 

“We have not had one conversation about what the future is 
going to look like,” Waddell added. 

Despite Kotkaniemi’s slow start to what will likely be a low 
offensive-output season given his fourth-line centre role now, 
and despite the risk involved in having no assurance he can 
be signed to a more team-friendly contract before the 
offseason, the bigger picture play for a 21-year-old centre 
has still been worth it for Carolina. 

Which is to say: They do not regret the offer sheet or all the 
drama that went with it. 

“No, not at all,” Waddell said, before adding with a chuckle: 
“Maybe if you would have asked me that after 10 games I 
might have had a different answer. 

“No, but especially these last half-dozen games or so, he’s 
been so good for us,” he added. “It gives you more 
confidence that he’s the player we all thought he was.” 

 

 

Look Ahead — 2022 Athlete of the Year: Sebastian Aho poised to be NHL’s breakout 
superstar 

By Cory Lavalette  

When Rod Brind’Amour took over as coach of the Carolina 
Hurricanes before the 2018-19 season, you could tell he was 
a bit unsure if a slight 6-foot center could handle the 
workload of being a No 1 center. 

He doesn’t have any such concerns about Sebastian Aho 
now. 

“The center position is so crucial,” Brind’Amour said back in 
late October. “It’s goaltending, it’s defense and then it’s the 
center position. And you have to have that because there’s 
so much responsibility there. 

“We’ve been saying this now for a while — Seabass is a 
legitimate center now. He can go against anybody.” 

While Aho doesn’t have the sculpted physique his coach had 
in his playing days — and, frankly, still has — he has built his 
game in the image of Brind’Amour. 

Still just 24, Aho has become the Hurricanes’ most 
dangerous scorer, is an essential part of the team’s power 
play and penalty kill, was named alternate captain before this 
season and is consistently placed head-to-head against the 
NHL’s best centers. 

And given that the best is surely yet to come, Aho is North 
State Journal’s prediction to be 2022’s Athlete of the Year. 

Aho — who is nicknamed Seabass and Fishy — is in line to 
have the best statistical season of his career. Going into the 

Christmas break, he had 15 goals and 17 assists for 32 
points in 26 games — a 100-point pace for an 82-game 
season. He’s also been incredibly durable, having missed 
just four games in January 2018 because of a concussion in 
the first five years of his career. 

His Ironman streak ended 2½ weeks ago when he tested 
positive for COVID-19. The obstacle came at both a good 
and bad time for Aho. He was playing his best hockey at the 
time of his quarantine, having scored multiple points in each 
of the previous five games and being named the NHL’s 
Second Star for the week ending Dec. 12. 

A 14-day quarantine for Aho became only 10 when the team 
was able to get him, rookie Seth Jarvis and team massage 
therapist Mike Maresca across the Canadian border and on 
a private plane back to Raleigh. Then, the Hurricanes had 
three games postponed in the week leading up to Christmas, 
minimizing the number of games Aho would miss while 
quarantined. 

With a chance to further showcase himself in Beijing with 
Team Finland nixed after the NHL and NHLPA pulled out of 
the Winter Olympics because of COVID-19 concerns, Aho 
will have his success measured by how the Hurricanes 
perform this postseason. 

After reaching the Eastern Conference Final in 2019, 
Carolina has been bounced in its second series in each of 
the last two postseasons. That certainly hasn’t been because 
Aho didn’t play up to expectations. 
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In 34 career playoff games — all from the last three years — 
he has 14 goals and 21 assists. That makes him one of just 
six players in the league who have played more than 20 
postseason games in the past three seasons and averaged 
more than a point per game. Only four — Nathan MacKinnon 
(1.43), Nikita Kucherov (1.33), Mikko Rantanen (1.30) and 
Brayden Point (1.14) — have more than Aho’s 1.03 average. 
San Jose’s Logan Couture, with 20 points in 20 games, is 
the other. 

More than anything, Aho’s competitiveness helps set the 
standard Brind’Amour wants from his players, which is why 
he was named an alternate captain at the start of this 
season. 

“Guys look up to him in the room, and obviously his on-ice 
abilities just help his cause to being a good leader,” 
defenseman Jaccob Slavin, who also wears an A, said. “He’s 
passionate, he cares about the game, he plays the right way. 

“Guys watch him play the game, it’s contagious and they 
want to be able to follow in his footsteps.” 

With Aho leading the way, the Hurricanes have a chance to 
win their second Stanley Cup. The other championship team, 
back in 2006, was captained by his current coach. 

And Brind’Amour is more than happy to hitch his team’s fate 
and his coaching legacy to a player who can “go against 
anybody.” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Look Ahead — 2022 Bold Predictions 
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By Cory Lavalette, Shawn Krest and Brett Friedlander  

Every year, the sports staff of North State Journal (sports 
editor Cory Lavalette and reporters Brett Friedlander and 
Shawn Krest) look into our crystal balls and try and predict 
what some of the bigger news stories of the coming 12 
months will be. Sometimes we get it right — like the 
Hurricanes winning the NHL’s Central Division in 2021 — 
and other times we’re flat wrong — uh, pretty much all our 
other predictions. But where’s the fun without the risk? 
Here’s what the stars are telling us for 2022. 

Brett Friedlander 

Deacons go dancing 

ACC basketball is suffering through its second straight down 
season, with some pundits suggesting that the conference 
could potentially be a one-bid league. While it’s true that 
there’s a major drop-off after Duke, the only ACC team 
currently in the national rankings, the cream will eventually 
rise to the top and at least four teams will be selected to play 
in the NCAA Tournament. One of those teams will be Wake 
Forest. Yes, the Deacons, who have bolstered their roster 
with four talented transfers, led by All-ACC candidate 
Alondes Williams and sharpshooting stretch four Jake 
LaRavia. Coach Steve Forbes’ team finished the 
nonconference schedule with a 10-1 record and it’s no fluke. 
Given the struggles of its league rivals, Wake is headed for a 
top-four conference finish and a celebration on Selection 
Sunday. 

Ickey pick for Panthers 

The Carolina Panthers are in desperate need of a franchise 
quarterback, but with Pittsburgh’s Kenny Pickett already 
gone by the time they go on the clock and few other 
attractive options, the team will once again look elsewhere in 
the first round of the 2022 draft. It’s a pick that will ultimately 
be helpful to whoever ends up under center — massive NC 
State All-American left tackle Ikem “Ickey” Ekwonu. The 6-
foot-4, 320-pound Charlotte native has recorded 67 pancake 
blocks for the Wolfpack this season while allowing only two 
sacks in 829 snaps. He is big, athletic, smart and durable, 
and his presence on the line would make an immediate 
impact on the Panthers’ offensive fortunes. 

Omaha-bound again 

The NC State baseball team was one win away from playing 
for a national championship last June until a COVID-19 
outbreak led to the Wolfpack’s sudden and controversial 
ouster from the College World Series. Coach Elliott Avent’s 
team has lost several key members, including star outfielder 
Tyler McDonough and shortstop Jose Torres, but returns 
enough talent to make another serious run at the title. Full of 
motivation and loaded with live arms, including last year’s 
postseason star Sam Highfill, State will once again win its 
regional and super regional to earn a return trip to Omaha. 

Shawn Krest 

Taking one last Cut 

Former Duke football coach David Cutcliffe will turn down 
similar offers from Clemson, Texas and Notre Dame to take 
on a special assistant/quarterback consultant role in his 

home state, with Nick Saban’s Crimson Tide. The 
announcement will be followed a few weeks later by top 
2023 quarterback prospect Arch Manning committing to 
Bama to be mentored by the same man that worked with his 
uncles Peyton and Eli. Meanwhile, fellow veteran Triangle 
coach Mack Brown will head back into retirement following 
the 2022 season. 

I guess you’d spell that Kzar?  

After finishing his final season with Duke, coach Mike 
Krzyzewski will take a newly created position with USA 
Basketball to serve as the sport’s czar. Coach K will attempt 
to bring together decision-makers from the pro, college and 
high school/AAU levels to create a plan and direction for a 
sport that often seems to have none. Meanwhile, after one 
year of retirement, Coach K’s longtime rival, Roy Williams, 
will decide to wade into the world of TV, doing a weekly 
appearance on ESPN’s talk programs to discuss golf. He’ll 
gradually be drawn into talking basketball as well, 
inadvertently putting long-distance pressure on UNC coach 
Hubert Davis, who struggles to get the Tar Heels back to the 
top of the polls. 

Take me out to any ballgame 

With MLB mired in a labor war that will delay spring training 
and the start of the season, look for the minor leagues, 
including the Durham Bulls, to take advantage of being the 
only pro baseball show in town. Still struggling to pay bills 
following the COVID cancellation of the 2020 minor league 
season and tough times as things slowly went back toward 
normal in 2021, teams will take advantage of the sudden 
spike in interest, and we’ll likely see a spike in price inflation 
at the ballparks around the state, as well. 

Cory Lavalette 

Hurricanes claim the Cup 

Sixteen years after he captained the Hurricanes to the top of 
the NHL as a player, coach Rod Brind’Amour will again lift 
the Stanley Cup when Carolina beats Colorado in six games 
to earn its second championship. The Hurricanes blow 
through the first two rounds, dispatching both opponents in a 
total of nine games, but Carolina needs seven games to 
knock off two-time defending champion Tampa Bay to set its 
date with the Avalanche. The vote for the Conn Smythe 
Trophy is tight, but Sebastian Aho edges Frederik Andersen 
to win playoff MVP. 

Another Gibbs in Victory Lane 

After winning four of the 18 Xfinity Series races he entered in 
2021, teenager Ty Gibbs gets his first Cup Series win when 
grandfather Joe Gibbs needs to replace an injured driver for 
the May 15 race at Kansas. Gibbs returns to the Xfinity 
Series for the rest of the year, winning a title just a month 
after he turns 20. With the drivers of all four of his Joe Gibbs 
Racing cars under contract in 2023, the elder Gibbs talks to 
one of them, Denny Hamlin, about getting a seat for his 
grandson for the following year. After some maneuvering, the 
20-year-old Gibbs is hired to drive for Hamlin and Michael 
Jordan’s 23XI Racing in 2023 — with the contingency that 
once a spot opens at JGR he will be reunited with his 
grandfather. 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 30, 2021 

 

Davidson stars as Cinderella 

Anyone paying attention in December saw what Davidson 
was capable of when it beat No. 10 Alabama. But the 
Wildcats, as are most mid-majors, are underestimated 
heading into the NCAA Tournament. Led by 71-year-old 
coach Bob McKillop, Davidson wins 24 regular season 
games and the Atlantic-10 Tournament to earn a No. 12 
seed in the Big Dance. The Wildcats beat fifth-seeded Ohio 

State in the first round and then another potential Cinderella, 
13th-seeded Colorado State, to advance to the Sweet 16. 
The slipper falls off when former Davidson guard Kellan 
Grady, who left one Wildcats team to join another at 
Kentucky as a graduate senior, scores 19 points to lead top-
seeded UK to an overtime win over his former team. 
McKillop says he’ll be back for a 34th season in 2022-23, the 
final year of his contract. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Canes return to the ice to play Canadiens for 1st game in nearly 2 weeks 

Raleigh, N.C. — The Carolina Hurricanes will be tested for 
COVID-19 twice on Thursday before taking the ice for their 
first matchup in nearly two weeks.  

The Canes are set to face the Montreal Canadiens at 7 p.m. 
at PNC Arena after four games were postponed because of 
COVID-19. 

The starting lineup for Thursday night's game is not clear, as 
three Canes players remain in COVID-19 protocol. 

The team has practiced for three days straight. 

On Wednesday, the NHL began following other leagues and 
U.S. government guidance by cutting COVID-19 isolation 
times for players and personnel to five days under certain 
conditions and where it is allowed by local laws. 

The change applies only in the U.S. because of stricter 
pandemic regulations in Canada. The league has 25 teams 
based in the U.S. and seven in Canada. 

Earlier this week, the NHL postponed nine games in Canada 
because of attendance limits imposed by provincial 
governments. 
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Day Before: Canes Ready To Get Back To Game Action 

By Walt Ruff  

RALEIGH, NC. - For the first time in over a week and a half 
the Carolina Hurricanes held a "day before game" practice 
Wednesday. 

It's been 11 days since the Canes cruised past the Los 
Angeles Kings in 5-1 fashion and since then the team has 
had four games postponed, an impromptu early start to their 
holiday break and unfortunately made four additions to their 
COVID-19 Protocol list. 

The schedule has changed countless times and every day 
has been described as a "hold your breath situation", in 
hopes of everyone staying on the healthy side of things. 
There have been steps forward for the unit though, not all 
just rocky news. 

Less than a week ago their protocol list was at 12, following 
the positive test of goaltender Frederik Andersen on 
December 23. Now, it's down to a much more manageable 
three. On top of that, Jalen Chatfield and Jordan Martinook, 
the team's two existing injuries, have both been skating prior 
to team practice the last few days, working their way back 
toward the lineup. In fact, Martinook stuck around to practice 
with the team today as well. 

Now only without the aforementioned two, Brendan Smith, 
Jesper Fast (maybe) and Andersen, it looks like the team is 
going to get back to game action tomorrow. 

"It's what these guys want to do. It's what we do, right? It's 
exciting," Head Coach Rod Brind'Amour said after the team's 
session. " We've been off for such a long time, the guys just 
want to play. It's that simple. So, hopefully everything goes 
the way it should [over the next 24 hours] and we can get it 
in." 

The team enters their second meeting of the season against 
Montreal having won six of their last seven games, making 
their way back to the top of the NHL's standings this month. 
Four of the five victories came on their trip to Canada and 
then a memorable 16-skater victory over Detroit came just 
two days before their defeat of Los Angeles on Saturday, 
December 18 - their most recent game. 

"We've had a little rest and that's been good for the guys," 
Jesperi Kotkaniemi offered when looking at the extended 
break on a positive note. "We've got some of the guys back 
from the COVID-19 list, had a little training camp over the 
last four days and I think we're ready to go now." 

'Training camp' has been a phrase commonly thrown around 
over the last few days, especially after seeing the way that 
the team has skated to conclude their recent practices. 
Putting an emphasis on ensuring that the "game legs" and 
conditioning are there, the crew will be up against a 
Canadiens club that took the defending Stanley Cup 
Champions to overtime Tuesday night in Tampa Bay. 

In terms of how the available skaters will stack up, 
Wednesday reflected the following: 

Niederreiter - Aho - Teravainen 

Svechnikov - Trocheck - Necas 

Kotkaniemi - Staal - Jarvis 

Lorentz - Stepan - Martinook 

Slavin - DeAngelo 

Skjei - Pesce 

Cole - Bear 

There are, however, a couple potential curveballs that could 
come amend the above, at least in terms of forwards. 

First, for Martinook to play, he would have to be cleared to 
play and come off of injured reserve. Monday his head coach 
said he still felt that the 29-year-old forward was "still a ways 
away" from playing, for what that may be worth. Perhaps a 
more realistic situation is Stefan Noesen, who was assigned 
to the Taxi Squad Wednesday afternoon, could be recalled 
to the active roster. The right-handed winger had just come 
off COVID Protocol, where he was placed on Sunday, 
December 19. A final option is that with the NHL amending 
their protocol requirements from a ten-day quarantine to a 
CDC-suggested five-day timeline, Fast (along with Smith and 
Andersen) may be available. The first indication we would 
have as to whether any of the three could come off would be 
Thursday at morning skate. 

As mentioned prior, with Andersen being away from the team 
at the moment, that leaves the club with the duo of Antti 
Raanta and Alex Lyon in net for tomorrow night's matchup. 
This season Raanta is 4-2-1, stopping 24 of 26 in his last 
outing against Vancouver, which came on Sunday, 
December 12. Lyon was recalled to the team's Taxi Squad 
on Tuesday and it is expected he will be recalled to the 
active roster on Wednesday.
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Super 16: Capitals up to No. 3, Hurricanes remain atop power rankings 

By Dan Rosen 

There were only nine games in the NHL in the past seven 
days, but the weekly NHL.com Super 16 power rankings roll 
on, obviously with minimal changes from last week. 

The Carolina Hurricanes remain No. 1, with the Tampa Bay 
Lightning staying at No. 2. 

But the Washington Capitals and Toronto Maple Leafs 
switched spots, as did the Pittsburgh Penguins and Vegas 
Golden Knights, because some voters clearly had second 
thoughts from what they submitted last week. 

The same 16 teams ranked last week are ranked this week. 

To create the NHL.com power rankings, each of the 14 
participating staff members put together his or her version of 
what they think it should look like. Those were submitted and 
a point total assigned to each. 

The team that was selected first was given 16 points, second 
got 15, third 14 and so on down to No. 16, which got one 
point. 

With minimal changes and updates required from last week, 
the final Super 16 of 2021 is more a celebration of the 
calendar year, complete with a key fact, stat or tidbit 
referencing an accomplishment by each of the 16 teams 
dating to the start of last season (Jan. 13). 

Here is the (year in review) Super 16: 

1. CAROLINA HURRICANES (21-7-1) 

Total points: 217 

Last week: No. 1 

The Hurricanes have the NHL's best points percentage 
(.724) in the calendar year 2021, at 57-19-5 in 85 games. 
Their 57 wins and 123 points are second behind the Golden 
Knights (61 wins, 124 points). Carolina allowed the fewest 
goals (196), excluding the Seattle Kraken, who are in their 
first season, and have the best penalty kill (86.5 percent). 

2. TAMPA BAY LIGHTNING (21-6-4) 

Total points: 211 

Last week: No. 2 

The Lightning have 73 wins in 2021 in the regular season 
(57) and Stanley Cup Playoffs (16), tying the Penguins 
(2013) for second in a calendar year in NHL history. The 

Chicago Blackhawks won 80 games in 2013. Andrei 
Vasilevskiy has an NHL-high 48 wins in 66 regular-season 
games in 2021, the same number of wins in the same 
number of games as Braden Holtby had with the Washington 
Capitals in 2015-16, when he matched Martin Brodeur's NHL 
record for most wins in a single season. Brodeur set the 
record with 48 wins in 78 games in 2006-07. 

3. WASHINGTON CAPITALS (19-6-7) 

Total points: 185 

Last week: No. 4 

Alex Ovechkin is fifth in the NHL with 46 goals in 77 games 
in 2021, and the forward scored 20 more goals than any 
teammate. His 90 points are 16 more than his closest 
teammate, defenseman John Carlson, who played 84 
games. 

4. TORONTO MAPLE LEAFS (20-8-2) 

Total points: 183 

Last week: No. 3 

Auston Matthews has scored an NHL-high 61 goals in 2021, 
including 20 in 27 games this season. The forward also is 
first in game-winning goals (16) and shots on goal (343). 
Jack Campbell leads the 32 goalies who played at least 40 
games in 2021 with a 2.04 goals-against average and .930 
save percentage. Campbell has played 45 games and is 32-
8-4 with five shutouts. 

5. FLORIDA PANTHERS (19-7-4) 

Total points: 154 

Last week: No. 5 

The Panthers led the NHL with 14 overtime goals in 2021 
entering Wednesday, with forwards Aleksander Barkov and 
Frank Vatrano each scoring three. 

6. NEW YORK RANGERS (19-8-4) 

Total points: 138 

Last week: No. 6 

Adam Fox had the most assists (68) and power-play points 
(36) among NHL defenseman in 2021, and his 78 points 
were tied with Victor Hedman of the Tampa Bay Lightning for 
most entering Wednesday. 
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7. COLORADO AVALANCHE (17-8-2) 

Total points: 137 

Last week: No. 7 

The Avalanche lead the NHL in goals (311) and goals per 
game (3.75) this year, and they're averaging an NHL-high 
4.22 goals per game this season. 

8. MINNESOTA WILD (19-9-2) 

Total points: 130 

Last week: No. 8 

Kirill Kaprizov leads the Wild with 87 points (39 goals, 48 
assists) in 85 games in 2021. The forward has 27 more 
points than the next closest teammate (forward Kevin Fiala). 

9. PITTSBURGH PENGUINS (17-8-5) 

Total points: 104 

Last week: No. 10 

Tristan Jarry's 40 wins in 2021 are second in the NHL behind 
Vasilevskiy's 48. Jarry is 40-14-7 with a .918 save 
percentage and 2.42 goals-against average in 63 games (62 
starts). He leads NHL goalies with six assists. 

10. VEGAS GOLDEN KNIGHTS (21-12-0) 

Total points: 103 

Last week: No. 9 

The Golden Knights' 61 wins and 124 points lead the NHL in 
2021. 

11. NASHVILLE PREDATORS (19-11-1) 

Total points: 93 

Last week: No. 11 

Juuse Saros had a .926 save percentage in 2021, second to 
Campbell among the 32 goalies to have played in at least 40 
games, and his 2.25 GAA was fourth entering play 
Wednesday. 

12. CALGARY FLAMES (15-7-6) 

Total points: 70 

Last week: No. 12 

Andrew Mangiapane has scored a Flames-high 35 goals in 
84 games in 2021, including 17 in 28 games this season. 
The forward scored 25 goals in his first 122 NHL games from 
2017-20. 

13. ST. LOUIS BLUES (18-9-5) 

Total points: 66 

Last week: No. 13 

The Blues were 25.5 percent on the power play in the 87 
games they played in 2021 before playing Wednesday. Only 
the Edmonton Oilers (29.1 percent) have been better on the 
power play during the calendar year. 

14. ANAHEIM DUCKS (17-9-7) 

Total points: 57 

Last week: No. 14 

The Ducks needed 31 games to win 17 this season, 
matching their wins from 56 games last season, when they 
were 17-30-9. 

15. EDMONTON OILERS (18-12-0) 

Total points: 34 

Last week: No. 15 

Oilers center Connor McDavid entered Wednesday leading 
the NHL in points in 2021 with 154 (50 goals, 104 assists) in 
85 games. His teammate, forward Leon Draisaitl, was 
second with 133 points (54 goals, 79 assists) in 85 games. 

16. BOSTON BRUINS (14-10-2) 

Total points: 9 

Last week: No. 16 

Brad Marchand is eighth in the NHL with 40 goals in 2021, 
scored on 204 shots, which is tied for 62nd. 

Others receiving points: Dallas Stars 8, Vancouver Canucks 
3, Winnipeg Jets 2 

Dropped out: None 

HERE'S HOW WE RANKED 'EM  

AMALIE BENJAMIN 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Toronto Maple Leafs; 3. 
Washington Capitals; 4. Tampa Bay Lightning; 5. Colorado 
Avalanche; 6. Florida Panthers; 7. New York Rangers; 8. 
Minnesota Wild; 9. Calgary Flames; 10. Dallas Stars; 11. 
Nashville Predators; 12. St. Louis Blues; 13. Pittsburgh 
Penguins; 14. Vegas Golden Knights; 15. Anaheim Ducks; 
16. Edmonton Oilers 

TIM CAMPBELL 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. Florida 
Panthers; 4. Minnesota Wild; 5. Colorado Avalanche; 6. 
Washington Capitals; 7. Toronto Maple Leafs; 8. New York 
Rangers; 9. St. Louis Blues; 10. Calgary Flames; 11. 
Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. Edmonton Oilers; 13. Vegas 
Golden Knights; 14. Boston Bruins; 15. Anaheim Ducks; 16. 
Nashville Predators 

BRIAN COMPTON 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Minnesota Wild; 6. 
Colorado Avalanche; 7. Pittsburgh Penguins; 8. Nashville 
Predators; 9. Florida Panthers; 10. Vegas Golden Knights; 
11. New York Rangers; 12. Anaheim Ducks; 13. St. Louis 
Blues; 14. Calgary Flames; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. Boston 
Bruins 

NICHOLAS J. COTSONIKA 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. New York Rangers; 5. Washington Capitals; 
6. Florida Panthers; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. Minnesota 
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Wild; 9. Pittsburgh Penguins; 10. Nashville Predators; 11. 
Vegas Golden Knights; 12. Calgary Flames; 13. St. Louis 
Blues; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. Boston 
Bruins 

TOM GULITTI 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Colorado 
Avalanche; 6. New York Rangers; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. 
Pittsburgh Penguins; 9. Nashville Predators; 10. Florida 
Panthers; 11. Vegas Golden Knights; 12. Calgary Flames; 
13. St. Louis Blues; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Edmonton 
Oilers; 16. Boston Bruins 

ADAM KIMELMAN 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. 
Washington Capitals; 4. Vegas Golden Knights; 5. Colorado 
Avalanche; 6. Toronto Maple Leafs; 7. Calgary Flames; 8. 
Minnesota Wild; 9. Florida Panthers; 10. New York Rangers; 
11. Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. St. Louis Blues; 13. Nashville 
Predators; 14. Edmonton Oilers; 15. Anaheim Ducks; 16. 
Dallas Stars 

ROBERT LAFLAMME 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Tampa 
Bay Lightning; 4. Toronto Maple Leafs; 5. Florida Panthers; 
6. New York Rangers; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. Minnesota 
Wild; 9. Pittsburgh Penguins; 10. Vegas Golden Knights; 11. 
Nashville Predators; 12. Anaheim Ducks; 13. Calgary 
Flames; 14. St. Louis Blues; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. 
Boston Bruins 

MIKE G. MORREALE 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. 
Washington Capitals; 4. Toronto Maple Leafs; 5. Florida 
Panthers; 6. Minnesota Wild; 7. New York Rangers; 8. 
Nashville Predators; 9. Vegas Golden Knights; 10. Anaheim 
Ducks; 11. Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. Colorado Avalanche; 
13. St. Louis Blues; 14. Calgary Flames; 15. Edmonton 
Oilers; 16. Winnipeg Jets 

TRACEY MYERS 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Toronto Maple Leafs; 3. Tampa 
Bay Lightning; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. New York 
Rangers; 6. Florida Panthers; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. Vegas 
Golden Knights; 9. Pittsburgh Penguins; 10. Anaheim Ducks; 
11. Nashville Predators; 12. St. Louis Blues; 13. Colorado 

Avalanche; 14. Calgary Flames; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. 
Winnipeg Jets 

SHAWN P. ROARKE 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. Florida 
Panthers; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Colorado Avalanche; 6. 
Nashville Predators; 7. Pittsburgh Penguins; 8. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 9. St. Louis Blues; 10. New York Rangers; 11. 
Vegas Golden Knights; 12. Calgary Flames; 13. Minnesota 
Wild; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. 
Vancouver Canucks 

DAN ROSEN 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Colorado 
Avalanche; 6. Vegas Golden Knights; 7. Florida Panthers; 8. 
Minnesota Wild; 9. Nashville Predators; 10. New York 
Rangers; 11. Anaheim Ducks; 12. Pittsburgh Penguins; 13. 
Calgary Flames; 14. St. Louis Blues; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 
16. Vancouver Canucks 

DAVID SATRIANO 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Toronto Maple Leafs; 3. 
Washington Capitals; 4. Carolina Hurricanes; 5. Florida 
Panthers; 6. New York Rangers; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. Vegas 
Golden Knights; 9. Pittsburgh Penguins; 10. Nashville 
Predators; 11. Colorado Avalanche; 12. Anaheim Ducks; 13. 
Edmonton Oilers; 14. St. Louis Blues; 15. Calgary Flames; 
16. Vancouver Canucks 

PAUL STRIZHEVSKY 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. New York Rangers; 5. Washington Capitals; 
6. Florida Panthers; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. Nashville 
Predators; 9. Vegas Golden Knights; 10. Minnesota Wild; 11. 
Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. St. Louis Blues; 13. Calgary 
Flames; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. 
Boston Bruins 

MIKE ZEISBERGER 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. 
Washington Capitals; 4. Florida Panthers; 5. Toronto Maple 
Leafs; 6. New York Rangers; 7. Pittsburgh Penguins; 8. 
Colorado Avalanche; 9. Minnesota Wild; 10. Calgary Flames; 
11. Vegas Golden Knights; 12. St. Louis Blues; 13. Anaheim 
Ducks; 14. Edmonton Oilers; 15. Nashville Predators; 16. 
Boston Bruins 
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Carolina plays Montreal, looks for 4th straight home win 

Montreal Canadiens (7-21-4, seventh in the Atlantic) vs. 
Carolina Hurricanes (21-7-1, first in the Metropolitan) 

Raleigh, North Carolina; Thursday, 7 p.m. EST 

BOTTOM LINE: Carolina hosts Montreal looking to extend its 
three-game home winning streak. 

The Hurricanes are 9-4-0 in Eastern Conference games. 
Carolina has scored 95 goals and ranks eighth in the league 
averaging 3.3 per game. Sebastian Aho leads the team with 
15. 

The Canadiens are 2-5-2 against opponents from the 
Atlantic. Montreal averages 9.3 penalty minutes per game, 
the seventh-most in the Eastern Conference. Michael 
Pezzetta leads the team serving 28 total minutes. 

In their last meeting on Oct. 21, Carolina won 4-1. Aho 
totaled two goals for the Hurricanes. 

TOP PERFORMERS: Aho leads the Hurricanes with 15 
goals and has 32 points. Nino Niederreiter has five goals and 
five assists over the last 10 games for Carolina. 

Nicholas Suzuki leads the Canadiens with 12 total assists 
and has 18 points. Jonathan Drouin has three goals over the 
last 10 games for Montreal. 

LAST 10 GAMES: Hurricanes: 6-4-0, averaging 3.1 goals, 
5.3 assists, 3.5 penalties and 9.2 penalty minutes while 
giving up 2.1 goals per game with a .915 save percentage. 

Canadiens: 2-6-2, averaging 2.2 goals, 3.7 assists, 3.6 
penalties and 8.3 penalty minutes while allowing 3.3 goals 
per game with a .910 save percentage. 

INJURIES: Hurricanes: Frederik Andersen: out (covid-19), 
Seth Jarvis: day to day (health protocols), Martin Necas: day 
to day (upper body), Brett Pesce: out (covid-19 protocols), 
Sebastian Aho: day to day (health protocols). 

Canadiens: Mike Hoffman: out (health protocols), Artturi 
Lehkonen: out (health and safety protocols), Christian 
Dvorak: out (lower-body). 
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Canes GM Waddell has no regrets, confident in Kotkaniemi despite ‘unbelievably slow 
start’ 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi’s first season with the Carolina 
Hurricanes did not get off to a good start. 
  
After signing a one-year, $6.1 million offer sheet with the club 
in the off-season, the former Montreal Canadiens forward 
registered just four points in his first 18 games in Carolina. 
  
The 21-year-old has turned things around since mid-
November, a resurgence that Carolina general manager Don 
Waddell credits to a shift back to Kotkaniemi’s natural 
position of centre and the time it took for him to get used to 
the Canes’ quicker style of play. 
  
“It was an unbelievably slow start for him, for multiple 
reasons,” Waddell told TSN Hockey Insider Pierre LeBrun, in 
an interview for The Athletic. “One reason is that we play a 
different system probably than where he was, everybody 
plays differently, we try to play fast. He likes to slow the play 
down. It’s just his style he’s had his whole career. So, I think 
there was a big adjustment. 
  
“He was just really out of position. I think the adjustment for 
that was bigger than we all thought it would be. Since then, 
you’ve seen the type of player he is.” 
  
Kotkaniemi has recorded 10 points in 16 games since 
moving back to centre in a game against the Vegas Golden 
Knights on Dec. 16, including nine points over his past 11 
contests. 
  
Hurricanes’ head coach Rod Brind’Amour added that 
Kotkaniemi has shown consistent improvement this season 
and answered the call when centres Sebatian Aho and 

Jordan Staal were forced to miss time. 
  
“He has gotten better as the year has gone along,” 
Brind’Amour said. “With a greater role due to guys being out, 
he really stepped up his game.” 
  
Ahead of the Hurricanes’ game against the Canadiens on 
Thursday, Waddell said that the club is in no hurry to work 
out an extension with Kotkaniemi and that rumours of a 
second, long-term deal being worked out alongside the offer 
sheet were false. 
  
“Absolutely false,” said Waddell. “When we talked about the 
offer sheet, we talked initially about a longer-term deal that 
wasn’t the right play, so that’s why we went short. We all 
knew there was risk on both ends here, more on our end, 
and we’ll deal with it when the time comes. 
  
“We have not had one conversation about what the future is 
going to look like.” 
  
Despite Kotkaniemi’s slow start, Waddell does not regret 
giving the offer sheet and believes that his progress over the 
past month has shown the true potential of the player the 
Canadiens took third overall in the 2018 draft. 
 
“No, not at all,” Waddell said, “Maybe if you would have 
asked me that after 10 games, I might have had a different 
answer. 
  
“Especially these last half-dozen games or so, he’s been so 
good for us,” he added. “It gives you more confidence that 
he’s the player we all thought he was.” 
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Hurricanes return to action vs. Canadiens team looking to rebound 

By FLM  

It might seem like starting anew for the Carolina Hurricanes, 
who have been one of the NHL's best teams this season. 

The Hurricanes have had nearly a two-week layoff as they 
head into a Thursday night meeting with the Montreal 
Canadiens in Raleigh, N.C. 

Even before the NHL-wide shutdown for a few extra days 
around Christmas, the Hurricanes had games called off, 
largely because of would-be opponents' COVID-19 issues. 
So they have to crank it back up again. 

"We pushed it pretty hard here just to try to get back up to 
speed," Carolina coach Rod Brind'Amour said. "You don't 
very often have this much time off. I felt like we needed to 
just kind of hit the ground running or at least give us our best 
chance." 

The Hurricanes have played just two games since Dec. 12, 
winning both of them with restructured lineups due to 
COVID-19-related absences. The last of those came Dec. 
18, so the layoff has been extensive as four games during 
that span were postponed. 

The Canadiens were back in action Tuesday night, falling 5-4 
in overtime at Tampa Bay. 

The wait to get back in games has been longer for the 
Hurricanes. 

"We're trying to get these games in," Brind'Amour said. "I 
know our guys want to (get back to playing games), that's for 
sure." 

Most of the sidelined Hurricanes have returned to the ice, 
though goalie Frederik Andersen entered the protocols 
during the layoff. Goalie Alex Lyon has joined the team's taxi 
squad. 

"We need to get a lot of guys back to see where we fit with 
all that," Brind'Amour said of the roster make-up that 
includes the NHL reinstating a taxi squad to assist teams 
through potential roster upheaval. "You just can't look too far 
down the line because everything is always evolving." 

Things could be trending in the right direction for the 
Hurricanes. 

"We've been fortunate enough to have almost our whole 
roster on the ice, so we've been able to work on our game a 
little bit," goalie Antti Raanta said of practices this week. 

Montreal's return to game action Tuesday marked its first 
game since Dec. 16 as it had four straight games postponed. 
The Canadiens have won just one of eight in December (1-5-
2). 

The Canadiens began a scheduled three-game road trip with 
nine players in COVID-19 protocols, so an inexperienced 
lineup at least provided some hope based on the 
developments against Tampa Bay. 

"Little things can be making a difference in giving you 
success," Montreal coach Dominique Ducharme said. "We 
have to duplicate that every night. I liked the way we played." 

The Canadiens are still dealing with a revamped lineup. For 
instance, Rafael Harvey-Pinard made his NHL debut 
Tuesday night, scoring a goal in the process. 

"It's huge for me and I have to keep working," Harvey-Pinard 
said. 

The teams played back on Oct. 21, when Carolina's scored a 
4-1 win at Montreal. Sebastian Aho, who is one of the 
players to miss games this month, scored two goals that 
night for the Hurricanes. 
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World Juniors Recap: December 28 

By Matthew Somma  

USA vs. Itself 

Well, it was fun while it lasted. The United States had to 
forfeit its game against the Swiss due to both of its 
goaltenders testing positive for COVID. I’m absolutely gutted 
for Scott Morrow, who was scratched during the first game 
and now has to wait on more testing to see if the United 
States can play against Sweden Wednesday. Fingers 
crossed that it all works out and the USA is able to defend its 
gold medal. 

Canada vs. Austria 

I don’t think there were many that doubted the outcome of 
this game. Canada drubbed Austria 11-2, and Hurricanes 
prospect Ronan Seeley had two assists for his first points of 
the World Juniors. Top 2023 draft prospect Connor Bedard 
scored four goals in the win, all of which were his first goals 
on the biggest stage of U20 hockey.  

I’m not reading too much into this game as far as Seeley’s 
play is concerned. It’s great to see him utilizing his shot to 
create offense and the breakout pass for his other assist was 
nice. Canada should be doing this to Austria, however, so 
the competition wasn’t that good. I will say that this was a 
much stronger game from Seeley overall, which is nice to 
see. He’s developing some chemistry with Owen Power, too. 

Wednesday’s Games 

Finland (Koivunen #24, Heimosalmi #21) vs. Czechia, 2pm 
ET 

Slovakia vs. Russia (Ponomaryov #13, Guslistov #21, Pashin 
#28), 4:30pm ET 

Canada (Seeley #8) vs. Germany (Quapp #30), 7pm ET 

Sweden (Nybeck #18, Nystrom #26) vs. USA (Morrow #23), 
9:30pm ET* 

*Game subject to cancellation if USA has more positive tests 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TODAY’S LINKS 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article256895277.html 

https://theathletic.com/3040829/2021/12/29/lebrun-no-regrets-hurricanes-gm-don-waddell-on-jesperi-kotkaniemis-offer-sheet-and-an-unbelievably-
slow-start/ 

https://nsjonline.com/article/2021/12/look-ahead-2022-athlete-of-the-year-sebastian-aho-poised-to-be-nhls-breakout-superstar/ 
https://nsjonline.com/article/2021/12/look-ahead-2022-bold-predictions/ 

https://www.wralsportsfan.com/canes-return-to-the-ice-to-play-canadiens-for-1st-game-in-nearly-2-weeks/20055575/ 
https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/day-before-canes-ready-to-get-back-to-game-action/c-329281792 

https://www.nhl.com/news/super-16-nhl-power-rankings-december-30/c-329285704 
https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-michael-pezzetta-sebastian-aho-nino-niederreiter-2e3a480037134adf88fd2d884872bb05 

https://www.tsn.ca/jesperi-kotkaniemi-carolina-hurricanes-don-waddell-1.1739944 
https://www.cbssports.com/nhl/news/hurricanes-return-to-action-vs-canadiens-team-looking-to-rebound/ 

https://www.canescountry.com/2021/12/29/22858242/carolina-hurricanes-nhl-world-juniors-recap-28 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 30, 2021 

 

 
 
 
 

1196591 Carolina Hurricanes 

 

Hurricanes plan to ‘hit the ground running’ when they resume ‘always 
evolving’ season 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

DECEMBER 29, 2021 9:46 AM 

 

The Carolina Hurricanes keep working and waiting and hoping. 

The Canes practiced for the third consecutive day Tuesday at PNC 
Arena, again ending the workout with extra skating. 

“It almost feels like a mini-training camp,” goalie Antti Raanta said. 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour won’t argue that point very much. He has 
kept things brisk and on-point in the three practices following the holiday 
break, all aimed at having his team prepared and conditioned for 
whenever the Canes next play a game. 

That could be Thursday. The Canes (21-7-1) are scheduled to host the 
Montreal Canadiens. Montreal, with nine players on the NHL COVID-19 
list, returned to play Tuesday on the road against Tampa Bay and lost 5-
4 in overtime. 

Things can change quickly. If they drop the puck Thursday at PNC 
Arena, it will be game on. Until then ... 

“You can’t look too far down the line because everything is always 
evolving,” Brind’Amour said Tuesday. 

As for the Canes practices, Brind’Amour said: “We’ve pushed it pretty 
hard, trying to get back up to speed. You don’t often have too much time 
off. I felt like we needed to hit the ground running to at least have the 
best chance.” 

The Canes last played Dec. 18 against the Los Angeles Kings, notching 
a 5-1 win at PNC Arena as goalie Frederik Andersen had 32 saves in 
picking up his 16th win of the season. Games against Nashville, Boston, 
Ottawa and Florida then were postponed by the NHL as the league 
grappled with COVID outbreaks on multiple teams including the Canes. 

The league announced later Tuesday that the Canes’ Jan. 3 game at 
Toronto also had been postponed because of current attendance 
restrictions in Canada — Carolina’s sixth postponement overall. 

Andersen went on the COVID list on Dec. 22. Raanta will start the 
Montreal game, if it’s played, and the Canes on Tuesday called up goalie 
Alex Lyon from the Chicago Wolves of the AHL for their new taxi squad 
— Lyon was at Tuesday’s practice. 

“We’ve been fortunate enough to have almost the full roster on the ice, 
so we’ve been able to work on our game a little bit and work on some 
things we feel like we can be a little better,” Raanta said Tuesday. 

The Canes again had 11 forwards and six defensemen at practice and 
should add more to the taxi squad Wednesday or Thursday. Forward 
Jack Drury, who scored in his first two NHL games after being recalled 
from the Wolves, figures to return. 

The NHL and NHL Players Association have agreed to reinstate taxi 
squads, at least through the NHL All-Star Weekend, to help with COVID 
absences. But Brind’Amour noted there again is a fine line to be tread 
with those squads. 

“You definitely don’t want a bunch of guys sitting around and not playing 
who are your top prospects or whatever,” he said. 

If Tuesday’s practice was a guide, the Canes’ lines on Thursday could 
have Sebastian Aho centering Teuvo Teravainen and Nino Niederreiter; 
Vincent Trocheck with Andrei Svechnikov and Martin Necas; and Jordan 
Staal centering Jesperi Kotkaniemi and Seth Jarvis. If Drury is recalled, 
he could be slotted with Derek Stepan and Steven Lorentz. 

The defensive pairs had Jaccob Slavin partnered with Tony DeAngelo, 
Brady Skeji with Brett Pesce, and Ian Cole with Ethan Bear. 

The Canes are ready to play games again. But when? 

“It’s kind of an open-ended situation we’re in right now,” Cole said 
Monday. “It’s probably going to be a weird year. It’s probably going to be 
touch-and-go the rest of the year.” 
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LeBrun: No regrets. Hurricanes GM Don Waddell on Jesperi 
Kotkaniemi’s offer sheet and an ‘unbelievably slow start’ 

 

By Pierre LeBrun  

Dec 29, 2021  

  

Jesperi Kotkaniemi is playing his best hockey of the season as of late, 
just in time for a visit Thursday from his old Montreal Canadiens pals. 

A switch back to his natural centre position in mid-November was a key 
moment in the 21-year-old finding another gear. 

Which, well, needed finding.  

“It was an unbelievably slow start for him, for multiple reasons,” 
Hurricanes GM Don Waddell began Wednesday in a phone interview 
with The Athletic.  

“One reason is that we play a different system probably than where he 
was, everybody plays differently, we try to play fast. He likes to slow the 
play down. It’s just his style he’s had his whole career. So I think there 
was a big adjustment.” 
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Another reason, according to Waddell, was starting the season on the 
wing. 

“He was just really out of position,” Waddell said. “I think the adjustment 
for that was bigger than we all thought it would be.” 

The move back to centre for a Nov. 17 game in Vegas, which our ‘Canes 
beat writer Sara Civian noted in her post-gamer, has proven to be a 
game-changer for him. 

“Since then, you’ve seen the type of player he is,” Waddell said. 

“He’s grown on my coach,” the Carolina GM added. “My coach wasn’t so 
sure initially what he had there. But Kotkaniemi is competitive. And if 
you’re competitive and play hard, you’re going to play for Rod. And that’s 
one thing he’s done.” 

I asked Brind’Amour via text message Wednesday to gauge Kotkaniemi’s 
season. 

“He has gotten better as the year has gone along,” Brind’Amour said. 
“With a greater role due to guys being out, he really stepped up his 
game.” 

With Sebastian Aho and Jordan Staal out before the break, Kotkaniemi 
played an expanded role and responded. 

“Particularly the last three games, with Aho and Staal out, he played 
bigger minutes and had five points,” Waddell said.  

Kotkaniemi began the season with just four points in his first 18 games, 
although he did manage to squeeze in a big third-period goal in his return 
to Montreal on Oct. 21. But he has nine points in his last 11 games, all 
while playing centre — even if most of that was on the fourth line. 

“We talked to him about this (last summer) when we were discussing the 
whole contract and all that; when you got Aho, Trocheck and Staal, he 
wasn’t going to bump any of those guys, we were right up front with him 
on that,” Waddell said. 

So a top-nine role would have to be on the wing. That was the 
conversation before the season. 

“That experiment didn’t go the way anybody thought it would go,” 
Waddell said. “But since he’s had the opportunity to play centre, it’s been 
a different story.” 

Not that Brind’Amour won’t be willing to move him around depending on 
lineup needs. In fact, Kotkaniemi was skating on Staal’s wing at 
Wednesday’s practice. 

Still, when everyone is fully healthy, playing centre means a fourth-line 
role for Kotkaniemi because of that depth ahead of him. It’s a good 
problem to have when you’re a bonafide Stanley Cup contender. That’s 
enviable depth.  

Obviously from afar, people will look at the $6.1 million salary and 
wonder if that fourth-line role makes sense for the money.  

But the Hurricanes are also looking at the bigger picture here. Kotkaniemi 
is 21 years old. They view him as a long-term fit. It just so happens 
Trocheck, 28, is a UFA after the season, so who knows what happens 
there? The captain, Staal, 33, perhaps sees fewer minutes over the next 
few years as he gets up there in age. 

Longer term, there’s clearly a path for Kotkaniemi to play a bigger role 
down the middle. 

“We think we’re in pretty good shape, regardless of what happens, 
moving forward at the centre position,” Waddell said. “We all know it’s an 
important position on your team.” 

But again, because Kotkaniemi is on pace for 37 points over 82 games 
and playing fourth-line centre when the roster is healthy, people will 
question the $6.1 million offer sheet. And its total price. 

“Yes, we gave up a first-round pick. Hopefully it’s going to be a very late 
pick in the first round, but you’re paying money to get a controllable 
asset, that’s how we looked at it,” Waddell said. 

The fact is Kotkaniemi is a more impactful asset for Carolina now with the 
Cup window open than a late first-round pick next July would be by the 
time that prospect cracked the lineup in a few years. 

But it goes without saying, the idea is to sign Kotkaniemi to a longer-term 
deal, which is a more accurate reflection of his market value — so less 
than $6.1 million a year. Retaining his rights this summer will require a 
qualifying offer of $5 million. 

In a perfect world, they work out an extension before the qualifying offer 
comes to pass. 

And in fact, they’re allowed to start talking extension as of Saturday (Jan. 
1), although Waddell said there was no hurry on that front. 

As for all those rumours that the ‘Canes already had something worked 
out behind the scenes when they did the offer sheet (a deal in the drawer 
as they say)? Waddell vehemently stated that wasn’t the case. 

“Absolutely false,” Waddell said without hesitation. “When we talked 
about the offer sheet, we talked initially about a longer-term deal that 
wasn’t the right play so that’s why we went short. We all knew there was 
risk on both ends here, more on our end, and we’ll deal with it when the 
time comes. 

“We have not had one conversation about what the future is going to look 
like,” Waddell added. 

Despite Kotkaniemi’s slow start to what will likely be a low offensive-
output season given his fourth-line centre role now, and despite the risk 
involved in having no assurance he can be signed to a more team-
friendly contract before the offseason, the bigger picture play for a 21-
year-old centre has still been worth it for Carolina. 

Which is to say: They do not regret the offer sheet or all the drama that 
went with it. 

“No, not at all,” Waddell said, before adding with a chuckle: “Maybe if you 
would have asked me that after 10 games I might have had a different 
answer. 

“No, but especially these last half-dozen games or so, he’s been so good 
for us,” he added. “It gives you more confidence that he’s the player we 
all thought he was.” 
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OHL reinstates Montreal Canadiens first-round pick Logan Mailloux 

 

Staff Report 

THE CANADIAN PRESS 

 

The Ontario Hockey League has announced Montreal Canadiens first-
round draft pick Logan Mailloux will be reinstated starting Saturday. 

Mailloux was suspended indefinitely by the OHL on Sept. 2 because of 
an incident that took place while the London Knights defenceman was on 
loan to SK Lejon in Sweden in November, 2020. 

The OHL said Mallioux has since undergone therapy and counselling and 
participated in a personal development plan. 
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“After reviewing the program, speaking with the player and [personal 
development plan leader Wendy Glover], and receiving a commitment 
from the player to continue with his personal development program, the 
League is satisfied that Logan Mailloux has undertaken the necessary 
steps and will reinstate him, effective January 1, 2022,” the league said in 
a statement. 
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Canadiens coach Dominique Ducharme frustrated by COVID disruptions 

 

Pat Hickey  •  Montreal Gazette 

Dec 29, 2021 

 

Athletes and coaches are fond of saying they take life one day at a time, 
but that hoary cliché has become the reality in the National Hockey 
League. 

Canadiens coach Dominique Ducharme said Wednesday that 
postponements and a growing list of positive COVID tests have made 
planning difficult because “things are changing by the hour.” 

“It’s not easy to manage and it’s something that we’re facing for the first 
time,” Ducharme said after the Canadiens practised in Raleigh, N.C, in 
preparation for Thursday’s game against the Carolina Hurricanes (7 p.m., 
TSN2, RDS, TSN-690 Radio, 98.5 FM). 

“If you look at last year, we were staying in Canada and it was a little bit 
different,” Ducharme said. “Right now, it’s different because one guy 
testing positive here can’t go back home for a while. It’s a puzzle every 
day.” 

Ryan Poehling said when the Canadiens arrived in Tampa this week, 
they were uncertain whether Tuesday’s game against the Lightning 
would go ahead. As recently as Tuesday, Carolina coach Rod 
Brind’Amour wondered whether Thursday’s game would proceed as 
scheduled. 

The Canadiens had four games postponed before Christmas and four 
home games next week have been postponed, while a fifth has been 
relocated to Boston. Ticket holders were advised that government 
restrictions on attendance could lead to five more games in late January 
being postponed and it might be four-to-six weeks before there’s another 
game at the Bell Centre. 

“We’re not looking too far ahead so when you talk about not playing a 
home game for four or six weeks, I don’t know,” Ducharme said. “We’ll 
see what happens. It changes so quick, all we can do is think about 
tomorrow and managing today and hoping we don’t get any more bad 
news. We have to go day-by-day, but it’s too unpredictable right now. 
You can make plans today and you have to change them tomorrow.” 

There was bad news Wednesday when Paul Byron and goaltender 
Cayden Primeau were added to the NHL’s COVID protocol. They are the 
sixth and seventh Montreal players added to the list since Christmas. 

Byron was able to return to Montreal because he didn’t test positive, 
although he was exposed to the virus. Ducharme said he felt sorry for the 
speedy winger because he was close to returning to the lineup after 
undergoing hip surgery in the off-season. 

Primeau, who was scheduled to start in Carolina, remained in Tampa. 
He’ll isolate there for five days and then finish his 10-day isolation at his 
off-season home in New Jersey. Sam Montembeault will start in Carolina 
with Michael McNiven as the backup. With Jake Allen and Primeau in the 

COVID protocol and Carey Price still several weeks away from returning, 
it’s likely the 24-year-old McNiven will make his NHL debut in the near 
future. 

Rafael Harvey-Pinard and Corey Schueneman made their NHL debuts in 
Tampa, bringing the number of players who have seen action with the 
Canadiens this season to 34. Harvey-Pinard, who was a seventh-round 
draft pick, left with a souvenir after he scored his first NHL goal, while the 
undrafted Schueneman picked up an assist. 

“Everyone wants to do their best and show that they have talent,” 
Poehling said. “The guys are excited to be here. It was a fun game, 
everyone got a positive feel for it. We have to continue like this and, if we 
compete in the same way (Thursday), it will be another good game.” 
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Habs' Paul Byron, Cayden Primeau added to the NHL's COVID-19 list 

 

Montreal Gazette 

3-4 minutes 12/29/2021 

 

Forward Paul Byron and goaltender Cayden Primeau are the latest 
Montreal Canadiens to make the NHL’s COVID-19 protocol list. 

This advertisement has not loaded yet, but your article continues below. 

They join teammates Laurent Dauphin, Mike Hoffman, Artturi Lehkonen, 
Tyler Toffoli, Ben Chiarot, Joel Edmundson, Jeff Petry, Chris Wideman, 
Jake Allen and goaltending coach Eric Raymond. 

Byron has yet to play a game this season after hip surgery in the 
summer. He was expected to play Tuesday in Tampa, but was scratched 
earlier in the day. 

Primeau was supposed to start Thursday in Carolina. Montreal is now 
down to two healthy goaltenders — Sam Montembeault and Michael 
McNiven, who has never played in an NHL game. 

 

Montreal Gazette LOADED: 12.30.2021 

1196630 Montreal Canadiens 

 

About Last Night: Ragtag Habs grab point in 5-4 OT loss to Bolts 

 

Erik Leijon  •  Special to Montreal Gazette 

Dec 29, 2021  •  22 hours ago 

 

The depleted Montreal Canadiens fared better than expected in their first 
game in two weeks, coughing up a late lead and losing 5-4 in overtime to 
the Tampa Bay Lightning at Amalie Arena on Tuesday. 

This advertisement has not loaded yet, but your article continues below. 

A motley crew in bleu-blanc-rouge skated away with a single point in the 
standings, despite a majority of starters on the sidelines. Nine Habs were 
on the COVID protocol list: Jake Allen, Ben Chiarot, Jeff Petry, Joel 
Edmundson, Chris Wideman, Laurent Dauphin, Mike Hoffman, Artturi 
Lehkonen and Tyler Toffoli. That’s in addition to injured Habs Josh 
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Anderson, Christian Dvorak, Joel Armia and Mathieu Perreault. A pair of 
callups made their NHL debuts: forward Rafael Harvey-Pinard (wearing 
number 49) and defenceman Corey Schueneman (wearing number 64). 

The defending Stanley Cup champions were dealing with COVID 
absences of their own: Mikhail Sergachev, Anthony Cirelli, Pierre-
Edouard Bellemare and goalies Andrei Vasilevskiy and Brian Elliott. 
Maxime Lagace got the call in goal opposite Sam Montembeault for 
Montreal. 

Fortunately for the Lightning, centre Brayden Point returned to the lineup 
after being out since Nov. 20. 

Montreal opened scoring 22 seconds after failing to convert the game’s 
first power play opportunity. Michael Pezzetta took the puck to the net 
and eventually centered to a wide open Lukas Vejdemo. He scored his 
first of the season (and second as a Hab) to give his team a 1-0 lead. 

Less than a minute later, Point raced through the neutral zone, stopped 
to evade a sliding Kale Clague and roofed the puck on Montembeault to 
tie it up 1-1. 

Point lit the lamp a second time before the period was out, this time 
taking advantage of a Brett Kulak giveaway to Alex Killorn. 

In the second, Harvey-Pinard scored his first in the NHL. Sami Niku 
found his man in front to tie the game 2-2. Schueneman also got his first 
NHL assist on the goal. 

The Habs thought they took the lead when Brendan Gallagher deflected 
his own rebound off his back and past Lagace, but the referee 
immediately waved it off due to goalie interference. Coach Dominique 
Ducharme challenged, but the call stood. Montreal was assessed a two-
minute penalty. Just as that penalty expired, Tampa Bay retook the lead. 
Corey Perry dropped the puck to Steven Stamkos, who found Ross 
Colton with a cross-ice pass. Colton’s one-timer beat Montembeault to 
make it 3-2. 

In the third period, a third consecutive Hab scored their first of the 
season. After the zone entry by Ryan Poehling, Cole Caufield found 
Clague jumping in. Clague’s quick blast beat Lagace for his first of the 
season and his first NHL goal. 

David Savard became the fourth straight Hab to score their first of the 
season. Savard’s highlight reel steal from the point and deke past Victor 
Hedman gave Montreal their first lead of the night since the opening goal. 
The Habs were up 4-3. 

As they did in their previous matchup, the Cup champs found a way to 
come back late. With 20 seconds left, old pal Corey Perry stood in front 
of the net while the talented Bolts did their thing. Perry’s marker sent the 
game to overtime. 

It didn’t take long for the Bolts to end the game at 3-on-3. In the same 
shift, Ondrej Palat nailed Kulak and scored the winner after Hedman 
stole the puck from Jake Evans. 

There are two ways to look at Montreal’s return to action after an 
unplanned 13-day break. One could say the predominantly AHL lineup 
the Habs iced had no business getting a point against the best team in 
the league. Then again, the Montreal misfits had an upset win in their 
sights and couldn’t lock it down. They’ll continue their Sun Belt tour in 
Carolina on Thursday and Florida on New Year’s Day before another 
round of postponements: Jan 4, Jan 6, Jan 8, Jan 10 will all be played at 
a later date. 

How did the Liveblog commenters feel after being away and filling up on 
holiday treats? They saw the same flawed team that can’t buy a win, but 
appreciated what the kids brought. They also couldn’t help but let their 
gaze wander to Team Canada at the World Juniors. The 2021-22 Habs 
are in the running for Shane Wright, but Connor Bedard might be the real 
prize of a potential long haul rebuild. 

3. “Another one that got away from us… i know it’s a bunch of call-ups, 
replacements players, etc., but having the lead with less than a minute to 

go… maybe we should have called for a time out right after Tampa did 
just to get things straight!” -Haari Meech 

2. “Way too passive on that 6-5. They didn’t pressure Tbay at all. Missed 
a few clearing attempts as well.” -James Toth 

1. “Good effort by the kids all game….maybe they should have been out 
there in OT. Kulak and Drouin didn’t deserve to be out.” -Bob Taylor 
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LeBrun: No regrets. Hurricanes GM Don Waddell on Jesperi 
Kotkaniemi's offer sheet and an 'unbelievably slow start' 

 

Pierre LeBrun 

6-8 minutes 12/29/2021 

 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi is playing his best hockey of the season as of late, 
just in time for a visit Thursday from his old Montreal Canadiens pals. 

A switch back to his natural centre position in mid-November was a key 
moment in the 21-year-old finding another gear. 

Which, well, needed finding.  

“It was an unbelievably slow start for him, for multiple reasons,” 
Hurricanes GM Don Waddell began Wednesday in a phone interview 
with The Athletic.  

“One reason is that we play a different system probably than where he 
was, everybody plays differently, we try to play fast. He likes to slow the 
play down. It’s just his style he’s had his whole career. So I think there 
was a big adjustment.” 

Another reason, according to Waddell, was starting the season on the 
wing. 

“He was just really out of position,” Waddell said. “I think the adjustment 
for that was bigger than we all thought it would be.” 

The move back to centre for a Nov. 17 game in Vegas, which our ‘Canes 
beat writer Sara Civian noted in her post-gamer, has proven to be a 
game-changer for him. 

“Since then, you’ve seen the type of player he is,” Waddell said. 

“He’s grown on my coach,” the Carolina GM added. “My coach wasn’t so 
sure initially what he had there. But Kotkaniemi is competitive. And if 
you’re competitive and play hard, you’re going to play for Rod. And that’s 
one thing he’s done.” 

I asked Brind’Amour via text message Wednesday to gauge Kotkaniemi’s 
season. 

“He has gotten better as the year has gone along,” Brind’Amour said. 
“With a greater role due to guys being out, he really stepped up his 
game.” 

With Sebastian Aho and Jordan Staal out before the break, Kotkaniemi 
played an expanded role and responded. 

“Particularly the last three games, with Aho and Staal out, he played 
bigger minutes and had five points,” Waddell said.  

Kotkaniemi began the season with just four points in his first 18 games, 
although he did manage to squeeze in a big third-period goal in his return 
to Montreal on Oct. 21. But he has nine points in his last 11 games, all 
while playing centre — even if most of that was on the fourth line. 
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“We talked to him about this (last summer) when we were discussing the 
whole contract and all that; when you got Aho, Trocheck and Staal, he 
wasn’t going to bump any of those guys, we were right up front with him 
on that,” Waddell said. 

So a top-nine role would have to be on the wing. That was the 
conversation before the season. 

“That experiment didn’t go the way anybody thought it would go,” 
Waddell said. “But since he’s had the opportunity to play centre, it’s been 
a different story.” 

Not that Brind’Amour won’t be willing to move him around depending on 
lineup needs. In fact, Kotkaniemi was skating on Staal’s wing at 
Wednesday’s practice. 

Still, when everyone is fully healthy, playing centre means a fourth-line 
role for Kotkaniemi because of that depth ahead of him. It’s a good 
problem to have when you’re a bonafide Stanley Cup contender. That’s 
enviable depth.  

Obviously from afar, people will look at the $6.1 million salary and 
wonder if that fourth-line role makes sense for the money.  

But the Hurricanes are also looking at the bigger picture here. Kotkaniemi 
is 21 years old. They view him as a long-term fit. It just so happens 
Trocheck, 28, is a UFA after the season, so who knows what happens 
there? The captain, Staal, 33, perhaps sees fewer minutes over the next 
few years as he gets up there in age. 

Longer term, there’s clearly a path for Kotkaniemi to play a bigger role 
down the middle. 

“We think we’re in pretty good shape, regardless of what happens, 
moving forward at the centre position,” Waddell said. “We all know it’s an 
important position on your team.” 

But again, because Kotkaniemi is on pace for 37 points over 82 games 
and playing fourth-line centre when the roster is healthy, people will 
question the $6.1 million offer sheet. And its total price. 

“Yes, we gave up a first-round pick. Hopefully it’s going to be a very late 
pick in the first round, but you’re paying money to get a controllable 
asset, that’s how we looked at it,” Waddell said. 

The fact is Kotkaniemi is a more impactful asset for Carolina now with the 
Cup window open than a late first-round pick next July would be by the 
time that prospect cracked the lineup in a few years. 

But it goes without saying, the idea is to sign Kotkaniemi to a longer-term 
deal, which is a more accurate reflection of his market value — so less 
than $6.1 million a year. Retaining his rights this summer will require a 
qualifying offer of $5 million. 

In a perfect world, they work out an extension before the qualifying offer 
comes to pass. 

And in fact, they’re allowed to start talking extension as of Saturday (Jan. 
1), although Waddell said there was no hurry on that front. 

As for all those rumours that the ‘Canes already had something worked 
out behind the scenes when they did the offer sheet (a deal in the drawer 
as they say)? Waddell vehemently stated that wasn’t the case. 

“Absolutely false,” Waddell said without hesitation. “When we talked 
about the offer sheet, we talked initially about a longer-term deal that 
wasn’t the right play so that’s why we went short. We all knew there was 
risk on both ends here, more on our end, and we’ll deal with it when the 
time comes. 

“We have not had one conversation about what the future is going to look 
like,” Waddell added. 

Despite Kotkaniemi’s slow start to what will likely be a low offensive-
output season given his fourth-line centre role now, and despite the risk 
involved in having no assurance he can be signed to a more team-

friendly contract before the offseason, the bigger picture play for a 21-
year-old centre has still been worth it for Carolina. 

Which is to say: They do not regret the offer sheet or all the drama that 
went with it. 

“No, not at all,” Waddell said, before adding with a chuckle: “Maybe if you 
would have asked me that after 10 games I might have had a different 
answer. 

“No, but especially these last half-dozen games or so, he’s been so good 
for us,” he added. “It gives you more confidence that he’s the player we 
all thought he was.” 
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Blue Jackets' Emil Bemstrom hopes to make long-awaited season debut 

 

Brian Hedger 

The Columbus Dispatch 

 

Emil Bemstrom might be close to making his season debut.  

As long as the Blue Jackets’ game Thursday against the Nashville 
Predators isn’t postponed, there’s a chance he might dress for his first 
NHL game since the May 8 finale of last season against the Detroit Red 
Wings. If so, it will be Bemstrom’s first game of any kind in three weeks 
— after a stint Dec. 3-6 with the Cleveland Monsters — and his first 
appearance for Columbus since the penultimate game of the preseason 
Oct. 8 in St. Louis.  

Bemstrom, who strained an oblique muscle two days before the season-
opener, is also in the final year of his entry-level contract. If he wants to 
earn a new deal, returning to the lineup and carving out a regular role is 
imperative.  

“I’ve been ready (physically) since a month ago, so I feel pretty good,” 
said Bemstrom, who watched games from the press box after being 
recalled Dec. 8 from the Monsters. “I’m in good shape and just waiting to 
get back out there.”  

It’s been a tedious wait.  

The injury occurred just days after Bemstrom earned one of the final NHL 
spots on the Blue Jackets’ roster. His drop to injured reserve cleared a 
path for rookie Yegor Chinakhov and then Justin Danforth — a 28-year 
old first-year forward — to get opportunities that could’ve belonged to 
him.  

Chinakhov and Danforth have capitalized on those chances to impress, 
but that doesn’t mean the door is shut on Bemstrom this season. He just 
needs to get back into the lineup and impress the coaching staff enough 
to stay in it.  

“I came out from a good camp before I got injured and that’s how it is in 
this business,” he said. “I’ve been injured a lot here, when I’ve been here, 
so I’ve just got to keep the mindset on the right (thoughts) and just keep 
going from there. I’ve been waiting a long time now. I’m in good shape, 
so I need to get my legs moving right away and try to find my game.”  

If that sounds familiar, it’s because that's been the case for Bemstrom 
since his arrival in 2019 from Sweden as a 19-year old rookie scoring 
phenom. Bemstrom became the youngest player to ever lead the 
Swedish Hockey League in goals in 2018-19 but hasn’t approached that 
level of success with the Blue Jackets, who selected him in the fourth 
round of the 2017 NHL draft.  
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“If he’s in (Thursday), I feel like he’s put the work in, and he’ll be ready — 
as much we can (be ready) at this point,” coach Brad Larsen said. “But 
there’s no ‘one shoe fits all’ type scenario with all these (prospects) of 
when they take that next step. Sometimes it’s due to their own 
circumstance of injury or some guys are just playing better than them. 
That’s what happens. There’s no perfect formula. You’re hoping to get 
the opportunity and then make the most of it.” 

Boone Jenner returns, Gavin Bayreuther added to Blue Jackets’ COVID 
list  

The Blue Jackets got their captain back for practice Wednesday after 
Boone Jenner gained clearance to return from the NHL’s COVID-19 
protocols list.  

Jenner, who experienced mild symptoms at the outset of his infection, 
centered a line with Gregory Hofmann and Jakub Voracek on the wings. 
He also resumed his net-front spot on the top power-play unit and could 
also go right back to his spot with the top penalty-killing group if he plays 
against Nashville.  

“I felt good,” Jenner said. “They’ve been practicing (this week), and I just 
wanted to jump in. I tried to stay active throughout the process. I tried to 
ramp it up a little bit (at home), so I think that helped. It’s always different 
when you’ve been off the ice and you try to jump back on, so I was happy 
with how I felt and how I practiced today.”  

Defenseman Gavin Bayreuther tested positive before practice 
Wednesday's workout and was added to the list, which includes goalie 
Joonas Korpisalo, forward Eric Robinson and forward Oliver Bjorkstrand. 
Korpisalo and Robinson are nearing the end of their isolation periods and 
Bjorkstrand just went into quarantine Monday. 

Blue Jackets’ Patrik Laine questionable against Nashville Predators  

After skating with Voracek and Alexandre Texier but not participating in 
power-play work Tuesday, forward Patrik Laine did the opposite 
Wednesday. He skated with taxi-squad forwards Josh Dunne and Tyler 
Sekura for the bulk of practice and then resumed his usual spot at left 
wing on the top power-play unit to conclude the day’s work.  

Larsen did not provide insight into what any of it means for Laine’s 
availability to return Thursday from an oblique strain that has kept him 
out eight weeks. The coach said he will decide on a lineup after the 
team’s morning skate, when daily tests will be completed. 
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Lost in transition: Young, raw Blue Jackets are one of the NHL’s least 
physical teams 

 

By Aaron Portzline  

Dec 29, 2021  

  

COLUMBUS, Ohio — When you evaluate the Blue Jackets this season, 
it’s important to keep remembering that this is not a finished product by 
any means. It’s a club that’s very much in transition to something they 
hope will be special in a few years’ time. 

But with one-third of the season in the books, it’s only fair to notice 
certain aspects of their game that represent massive change from 
previous seasons. It may be an indication of a different style of play, or it 
could be a red flag that needs to be addressed. 

One stat that jumps off the page is how little this Blue Jackets club 
defends with physicality. They want to be a quick team that uses its 
skating to disrupt and defend, but they do very little in the form of hitting. 

Former coach John Tortorella has derisively called the NHL a “no-hit 
league.” The Blue Jackets have become one of the league’s prime no-
hitters. 

The Blue Jackets average 15.7 hits per game, 31st in a 32-team league 
with only Buffalo (14.3) below them. If they continue at this pace, it would 
mark the lowest figure in Columbus since the NHL began tracking the 
stat in 2006-07. 

“Nobody expects anybody to blow anybody up nowadays, but as a team, 
we need to put more of a focus on finishing checks and slowing guys 
down,” Blue Jackets defenseman Zach Werenski said. “It almost feels 
like when we get scrambling in our own zone, when we can’t get back to 
our game, it feels like we’re just letting them play and not making it hard 
on them. 

“That comes with hitting. If we can hit guys, slow them down, make them 
tired, it could solve a lot of our problems.” 

This is not a call for 1970s-style thuggery. This isn’t about fighting or 
massive open-ice hits. It’s about defending with physicality, or, as Blue 
Jackets coach Brad Larsen likes to say, “being competitive at the puck.” 

In the NHL, a hit is defined as intentional contact with a puck-carrier that 
dislodges the puck from the carrier’s possession. 

The Blue Jackets ranked in the middle of the league during most of 
Tortorella’s run with the Blue Jackets, but that shouldn’t be surprising 
with defenseman David Savard and Seth Jones, and forwards Nick 
Foligno, Pierre-Luc Dubois and Josh Anderson logging heavy minutes in 
most of those seasons. 

They’re all gone now, replaced in most cases by younger, smaller 
players who are still learning to establish themselves in the NHL. 

With young, skilled players on the roster now — and with five first-round 
picks between last year and next summer’s draft — the Blue Jackets are 
building a club that will have high-end, puck-possession talent. 

But they aren’t there yet by any means. The old yarn that a team with the 
puck doesn’t need to hit does not apply here, as the Blue Jackets are in 
the bottom half of the league by just about any measure of possession. 

“We want to play more of a physical brand,” Larsen said. “But the team 
we have, the players we have right now, we want to play fast, attack on 
the offense. … There’s a process to everything we’re doing right now. 

“But that’s an area where we want to be competitive at the puck, be as 
physical as we can. We’re always talking about playing more on the 
edge.” 

But the Blue Jackets have to believe that “playing on the edge” is a trait 
they’ll have to grow into, literally, over the next few seasons. 

Not only are the Blue Jackets among the lightest teams in the league — 
both Columbus and Ottawa check in at 193 pounds on average, per 
Eliteprospects.com — but the Jackets are the youngest and least 
experienced team in the league. 

That latter point resonated with Werenski. 

“New guys in the league are trying to find their way,” Werenski said. 
“When you’re a young guy — and I had this problem — you’re trying to 
figure things out with the puck and without the puck, trying to always 
make the right decision and be in the right position. 

“You’re not trying to take yourself out of position or trying to do too much. 
You’re just so focused on every other thing that sometimes you lose sight 
of hitting or finishing your checks.” 
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The Blue Jackets have essentially replaced Jones and Savard, their top 
two right-side defenders, with Adam Boqvist (age 21) and Jake Bean 
(23), neither of whom will likely ever be regarded as physical players. 

Boqvist is an electric player with the puck on his stick. Bean is a puck-
mover. Both of them rely on quick sticks, positioning and gap control to 
defend. Rarely do they step up on a skater and drop a shoulder, as seen 
in the numbers: Bean has 12 hits in 28 games, Boqvist has six in 18. 

We only highlight those two because it’s the most drastic area of change 
on the roster. The Blue Jackets don’t expect Bean and Boqvist to 
become Jones and Savard; they think they can become difference-
making players in their own rights. 

But they don’t get a pass, either. 

Center Sean Kuraly leads the Blue Jackets with 72 hits, followed by 
defensemen Andrew Peeke (57) and Vladislav Gavrikov (47). The drop-
off after those three is severe, however. 

Justin Danforth (27) ranks fourth on the club, and he’s played in only 12 
games and averaged 11 minutes per outing. 

“Everybody can do more,” Larsen said. “I don’t look at the hit numbers 
probably as much as you do, but we want everybody to be competitive. 

“Being a hard, competitive team doesn’t mean running around and hitting 
guys. I remember playing against the (powerhouse) Red Wings teams, 
and that was always a hard game, and it wasn’t because they were 
running over you. It was because they were so competitive at the puck, 
so strong on the puck.” 
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Flames set to square off against former captain Mark Giordano and the 
Kraken 

 

Kristen Anderson 

5-7 minutes 12/29/2021 

 

Thursday’s game against former Calgary Flames captain and current 
Seattle Kraken ‘C’ Mark Giordano is strictly business. 

But there’s no denying that it’ll feel weird when the current group of 
Flames finally face their old friend at Climate Pledge Arena, the first 
regular-season matchup since the Kraken selected Giordano in this 
summer’s expansion draft. 

“Gio was, obviously, a huge part of this organization for a long time,” said 
Flames defenceman Noah Hanifin. “He was a leader for a lot of the guys 
who are in the core now, for a lot of years. Me, being a defenceman and 
coming in a few years ago, I learned so much from him. Just, more 
importantly, the way he carries himself on and off the ice.” 

Giordano’s story has been told many times in this city before. 

The undrafted product of the Ontario Hockey League tries his luck at a 
Flames’ camp invite and impresses the bosses. Sticks around. Continues 
to stick around. 

With the Flames, he turned that tryout into a professional career with the 
organization spanning over 14 seasons — 15, if you count the seven 
games he played during the 2005-06 campaign. He was the team’s 
captain and the heart-and-soul leader for eight years. A Norris Trophy 
winner at the “young and fresh” old age of 35. And in the community, he 
and wife Lauren left a legacy. 

Yes, all of it has been told before. 

But to this day, Ryan Huska will point to the career path — on and off the 
ice — of Giordano, whenever he is speaking to an up-and-coming player 
who wants to make a career out of playing a kid’s game. 

“As far as a pro, I don’t think there’s a better one out there,” said the 
Flames’ assistant coach, who operates the defence. “Both on and off the 
ice. If you have young guys, you want them to watch how he prepares 
himself to play games. It’s almost like age isn’t a thing for him because 
he always takes such good care of himself and is always in a position 
where he’s ready to play. 

“No matter what the situation and what you think of a pro, that’s ideally 
what you want to have in your experienced, older guys. It’s a great thing 
for them to look up to.” 

For Huska, watching Giordano on his end of the bench for years, what 
lingers is Giordano’s compete level. 

But as a person, Giordano is as humble as they come and Huska saw 
that first-hand, too. 

“For my first year, sometimes it can be a little intimidating at times, trying 
to build relationships with all of these people and trying to find which 
buttons to push to help make them better,” Huska said. “When you have 
a guy like Mark and the success he has had, and how he carries himself 
around the team and around the city, it would have been easy for him to 
say, ‘Yeah, yeah, whatever. I’ve had a lot of coaches.’ But he was 
engaged right away. He made a new coach feel like I’d been a part of 
things — that was something that was important for me. I felt like I had 
his backing, which made my job a little easier. 

“I will always remember and I’m appreciate of that.” 

Thursday’s game will be the first regular-season clash between these 
teams after their meeting on Dec. 23 at Scotiabank Saddledome was 
postponed due to COVID-19 and Omicron cases skyrocketing within the 
league. 

And, sure, all bets will be off when the puck drops — no time for 
sentimentality in the NHL, that’s for certain — but Giordano’s impact on 
this group will never be forgotten. 

“He’s an extremely hard-working guy and got better every single year he 
played,” Hanifin said. “It’s something I think is great. He put the work in 
over a lot of years. He’s 38 now and still a big part of the team he’s on.” 
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Flames finally back on ice after lengthy layoff due to COVID-19 outbreak 

 

Kristen Anderson 

6-7 minutes 12/29/2021 

 

The Calgary Flames hit the ice on Wednesday preparing for their 
upcoming game, boarded a flight to Seattle, and landed on U.S. soil — 
negative tests in hand and ready to face the Kraken. 

This advertisement has not loaded yet, but your article continues below. 

Finally. 

When all is said and done, they will have gone 18 (!) nights between 
clashes after a COVID-19 outbreak impacted 20 players on their roster 
and caused the National Hockey League to postpone eight games in 
total. 
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In normal circumstances, a break that lengthy is completely unheard of 
during the regular season. 

So, you can’t blame Dillon Dube for being jacked up to hit the ice at 
Climate Pledge Arena. 

“It almost feels like a new year,” said the Flames forward with a chuckle. 
“It’s a little different. It was a long break, for sure, but I think that’s going 
to energize our group. Everyone is super excited to get back and play, so 
there’s going to be a lot of fire from our team. The whole league was on a 
pause there, so there’s going to be some exciting hockey here coming up 
with everyone rested. 

This advertisement has not loaded yet, but your article continues below. 

“So excited. Guys are pumped to go play in Seattle.” 

Although things seem to change minute-to-minute these days in this 
league with the Omicron variant surging throughout North America, all 
signs pointed towards an 8 p.m. MT puck-drop. It will be Calgary’s first 
game since a 4-2 loss on Dec. 11 to the Boston Bruins — the game that 
kickstarted the team’s outbreak which, in total, hit 33 members of the 
organization. 

After a league-mandated early Christmas break, the team hit the ice 
again on Boxing Day for a brisk skate at Scotiabank Saddledome. In 
total, they’ve had three practice ice times to get their legs back. 

And while the Flames have the benefit of being healthy — finally — as 
other teams go through outbreaks of their own, it’s important to 
remember when watching Thursday’s clash against former Flames 
captain Mark Giordano and the Kraken that they have had a lengthy 
layoff. 

This advertisement has not loaded yet, but your article continues below. 

“I think it’s going to be a fast game,” said defenceman Noah Hanifin. “I 
think everyone is pretty well-rested now and ready to go. It’s been 
obviously a few weeks, but that’s no excuse. We’ve had a couple of great 
days at practice in us where we’ve been able to battle and work on 
special teams today, get up and down the ice and get the legs going. 

“I expect obviously the first period, I’m sure, will be a little fast — guys 
are a little excited to get back on the ice and play a game.” 

Of course, there’s nothing that prepares a player for game action other 
than … well, game action. 

“It’s just reps on the ice. Shooting, passing, just being crisp with 
everything,” added Andrew Mangiapane. “Slowly, but surely, it’ll come 
back to us. Obviously I think playing in the first game, that’ll help getting a 
lot of the rust off — just the timing and all that. But, yeah, all we can do is 
work hard in practice and get our energy levels back up and get our 
timing and hands and chemistry back. 

This advertisement has not loaded yet, but your article continues below. 

“It’s almost like training camp all over again.” 

It’s hard to remember that far back — September’s training camp feels 
like it was years ago— but the Flames had a stellar start to the 2021-22 
campaign. 

At the time of the pause, they’d lost four straight games but despite all 
that’s happened since then, they are still in good shape in the league 
standings. Heading into Wednesday’s action, they were third in the 
Pacific Division and seventh in the Western Conference at 15-7-6. So no 
wonder they want to get back into it. 

However expectations of Thursday’s return are simple, according to 
Flames head coach Darryl Sutter. 

“It’s really important for our team to play a real strong, structured system 
game for us to be successful, for us to win games or for us to play close 
games like we have been doing,” he said. “That has to be the mantra 
again, you have to go in with that mindset.” 
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The Flames are returning after a 19-day pause, so here's what to expect 
on and off the ice 

 

Hailey Salvian 

12-15 minutes 12/29/2021 

 

After 19 days, seven postponed games and 33 people, including 20 
players and head coach Darryl Sutter, put in COVID-19 protocol, the 
Flames expect to resume their season on Thursday in Seattle. 

On Tuesday, the league announced that the Flames-Jets game in 
Calgary on Dec. 31 will be postponed, in addition to other Canadian-
based home games. Still, the Flames are back. 

And between the COVID-19 outbreak, the Omicron variant tearing 
through professional sports, recent news on the Flames’ arena deal and 
a holiday break, we haven’t talked much about the Flames on the ice in 
some time. 

How does the team look? And what are they facing on their return to 
action? 

Let’s run through what we can expect in the coming days and weeks in 
Calgary. 

Relatively speaking, the Flames are in a good spot coming out of their 
shutdown. 

All 20 players who were in the protocol – only Matthew Tkachuk, Blake 
Coleman, Brett Ritchie and Michael Stone did not test positive – have all 
been cleared and returned to practice after the holiday break. Aside from 
what some players described as a few days of flu-like symptoms, the 
team seems to have come out of its pause feeling OK. And during the 
break, two players on injured reserve – Tyler Pitlick and Ritchie – also 
returned. 

“We’re probably healthier than we’ve been at any time since the last 
exhibition game,” Sutter said on Monday. “I think the guys look fresh and 
they’ve got some energy in their practice, which is good.” 

Things can change quite quickly, as we’ve learned, but as of Wednesday 
morning, the Flames had a full 23-man roster to work with. Here are a 
few roster notes to be aware of: 

• Cap Friendly tweeted Tuesday night that Byron Froese had been added 
to the taxi squad, and he is no longer listed on the NHL roster. Froese 
cleared waivers in October after training camp and had yet to spend 30 
days on the NHL roster, therefore he did not require another trip through 
waivers. That, technically, gives the Flames 24 players to work with. 

• Adam Ruzicka is still on the NHL roster but has been skating on what 
looked like an extras line. I wonder if he will get sent down soon or added 
to the taxi squad. He is waivers-exempt and already in-house, so the 
latter could be a safe move. Unless, of course, the Flames want him back 
getting reps in Stockton. 

• Ritchie is still listed on the Flames’ injured reserve, though he has been 
skating in full practice the last few days after not playing since his fight 
against Mark Borowiecki on Nov. 2. He will likely need more than a few 
practices to get back up to speed, but that remains to be seen. 

The top line remains the same, and so do the defensive pairs. Monahan 
is back on the fourth line. Perhaps the most notable changes are within 
the middle six. Dillon Dube has gone back to center, and Sutter has 
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reunited him with Mangiapane. That duo — because Sutter likes to work 
with pairs — has skated with Ritchie and Pitlick (on Wednesday) on the 
wing, a line the team tried earlier in the season. Many fans don’t love the 
combo (and I’m not sure I do, either) but if the Flames are going to try 
Dube up the middle again, he needs someone to play with, and 
Mangipane has shown he can be an engine for any line. The Dube-
Mangiapane duo has also shown nice chemistry in the past. Meanwhile, 
Lucic has been bumped up to the second line with Backlund and 
Coleman. We will see how long these combinations last. 

One final note: I wonder if Stone will be waived to make it through to the 
taxi squad. He’s only played two games this season and if there is no risk 
of his getting claimed, I don’t see why the Flames wouldn’t consider it, 
especially if they could get some slight cap relief by not carrying a full 23-
man roster. On the other hand, the league was clear in its wording that 
the taxi squads are not “salary cap management tools.” So, perhaps the 
Flames will just stick with carrying seven defencemen. 

How are they going to look performance-wise? 

As mentioned, the Flames are fully healthy. And they didn’t have to play 
any games shorthanded due to the rapid COVID-19 spread among the 
team. However, they last played a game on Dec. 11, a 4-2 loss to the 
Boston Bruins. 

By puck drop on Thursday, it will have been 19 days between games, 
with a significant amount of the roster in isolation, unable to skate 
informally or with the group. Only cleared players could start to use team 
facilities on Dec. 21, and organized practices only began on Sunday 
afternoon. 

The Flames have had one short skate to get their legs back under them 
(Sunday) and three straight days of full practices (Monday-Wednesday). 

“We’ll get three good ones in,” Sutter said about the plan. “(We’re) 
looking for good execution and pace of play, the same things you say 
coming out of training camp.” 

Naturally, there is going to be a bit of rust when the Flames do play 
again. Practicing, especially after such a long layoff, can only do so 
much. 

“You can practice hard all you want,” Mangiapane said on Tuesday, “but 
until you play your first couple shifts in the game, that’s when I feel you 
start getting back into the swing of things, the timing, the shifts, just the 
intensity of being back in a real hockey game. I’d say, maybe, just that 
first game. I think that’s usually what it’s like for me to finally get all that 
little rust off.” 

Some players, like Mikael Backlund, were able to keep their conditioning 
up during their isolation period. But still, he said, nothing can mimic game 
play. 

“I feel it’s more timing and making plays, more of (getting) that vision 
back. I find that’s what you lose if you don’t skate or don’t have 
practices,” he said. “It’s more about not skating for two weeks. I only had 
one day and then it was back to regular practices. … Ultimately, you get 
it back when you play games, so I’m excited for that.” 

Their next few opponents are in similar positions. 

Seattle has three players in the protocol, and Brandon Tanev is out for 
the season. They’ll have played twice by Thursday’s game, which will be 
the second half of a back-to-back. 

Chicago last played on Dec. 18 and isn’t scheduled to play until Jan. 1. 
Their game against Calgary (Jan. 2) will also be the second half of a 
back-to-back. Starting goalie Marc-Andre Fleury is currently in the 
protocol. 

Florida was hit hard by COVID-19 and shut down through the holiday like 
the Flames. They will play three games in four days, their first since Dec. 
18, before facing the Flames on Jan. 4. 

If you look at points in the standings, it might seem like the Flames have 
real ground to make up. But the Flames (28 points) have played five 
fewer games than Vegas (33) and four fewer than Anaheim (32), so in 
this case, points totals aren’t an apples-to-apples comparison. 

What’s more relevant is that the Flames have the best points percentage 
in the Pacific Division (.643), and the fourth-best in the Western 
Conference. Calgary is currently seven percentage points ahead of 
Vegas and 18 percentage points ahead of the Ducks. 

So the Flames are in better shape in the standings than you might think 
coming out of their shutdown. They have a four-game winless streak that 
they need to snap, but they’re not in a situation where they are chasing 
the standings. They also have a roster that, from a COVID-19 standpoint, 
has made it to the other side in one piece. 

Perhaps the biggest question mark with the Flames – and the league, 
really – is what is going to happen to the schedule. 

What changes will there be? And how many? 

We already know that the Flames have eight total games that need to be 
rescheduled— against Chicago, Nashville, Anaheim, Columbus, Seattle, 
Toronto, Edmonton and Winnipeg — and that Canadian-based home 
games have been postponed due to attendance restrictions. 

The Flames aren’t currently scheduled to play at the Saddledome until 
Jan. 11 against the New York Islanders. Will that game, and more, be 
moved? 

That all depends on the restrictions in Canadian cities. Currently, the 
Alberta government has set capacity limits for all sporting events at 50 
percent with no concessions available. It is fair to assume that Canadian 
team owners won’t want to open the buildings up until the restrictions are 
lifted, or at least lightened, for revenue reasons.  

In terms of rescheduling games, all we really know is that the Flames’ 
schedule is going to be busy … again. 

“Not going to catch any breaks this year,” Sutter said. “That’s for sure.” 

What might help will be the Feb. 6-22 window, previously earmarked for 
the Olympics. The Flames currently have six home games to make up, 
with 12 open dates at the Saddledome during that break. 

It’s not likely that the Flames will play all of those games over that 
stretch, as there are too many variables — including a potential “All-Star 
break” for players, and other teams’ schedules — to consider. 

Otherwise, good luck to the schedule-makers. 

What about COVID-19 moving forward? 

Only Tkachuk, Coleman, Ritchie and Stone will be tested on a regular 
basis, and the hope is that they stay out of the protocol, given the 
league’s new restrictions and that most of their teammates have COVID-
19 antibodies. 

According to the NHL’s protocol, players, coaches and staff who tested 
positive and have been cleared to return will have a 90-day testing 
holiday. If those players exhibit any symptoms of COVID-19 or have 
been exposed to potential infection, they will be assessed by team 
medical staff and tested, if needed. 

Last week, the league and NHLPA implemented some new exemptions 
to give teams cap relief. 

Teams will be allowed to add an additional goalie when two regulars are 
not available. 

Emergency cap exemption: Teams in danger of dressing fewer than two 
goalies, six defencemen or 12 forwards for a game will be able to make 
emergency recalls. The cap hit of any such player can not exceed $1 
million. 
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Finally, taxi squads are back until the all-star break. They are optional, 
and teams can stock them with a maximum of six players. There are 
some eligibility requirements, and a player needs to clear waivers before. 

The Flames likely won’t need to tap into these as much as other teams. 
Twenty players, including Markstrom and Vladar, have cleared protocol 
and should be OK for the 90 days after the date they cleared. 

As mentioned, we’ve already seen one player – Froese – added to the 
taxi squad, and I wonder if the Flames also will add players like Ruzicka 
or Stone. 

Don’t expect the Flames to use a full taxi squad. Sutter said it was “a 
pain in the ass” last season in regard to the extra bodies and the extra 
practice time to juggle. 

“The perfect (solution) is one or two extra forwards and one extra D,” 
Sutter said. 

Finally, on Wednesday morning, multiple reports indicated that the 
isolation period for fully vaccinated players will be shortened to five days 
after a negative test if they have no symptoms, and if permitted by local 
health authorities. It is not known at this time if Alberta Health will 
approve the change in line with the CDC, but that would be a significant 
change if there are more positive tests down the line. 
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The Athletic / Wheeler: The World Junior Championship that wasn’t — 
how a half-bubble burst and a hockey tournament fell apart 

 

By Scott Wheeler Dec 30, 2021 

 

EDMONTON — Four days. Four positive cases among 250 players. A 
hotel and conference centre where wedding guests ran into players and 
staff. Provincial health guidelines from Alberta Health, with federal input 
from the Public Healthy Agency of Canada, that had to be followed. 
Rooms, doubled up until it was too late to switch. Tests that take hours, 
not minutes, to produce results. And ultimately, a Wednesday morning 
meeting of the minds after three forfeits too many — and a half-bubble 
burst. 

That’s how the 2022 world juniors ended. 

And when it was over, there were still three teams’ worth of teenagers, 
stuck in those hotel rooms, unable to hug or begin to come to terms with 
how their dreams had just been snatched away from them, waiting to be 
let out and hoping their test comes back negative so that they may 
mercifully fly home. 

That was the scene. 

It’s a complicated web to unravel, when there are so many things at play 
in pulling off a 10-country, international event, at the height of yet another 
wave of a two-year pandemic. 

Even now, when it seems so simple to say that this year’s world juniors 
never should have taken place, there is a timeline to consider. 

On Dec. 15, flights began to leave Europe and the United States bound 
for Edmonton. In the 48 hours that followed when all of the teams had to 
quarantine, including the Canadians who drove by bus from Banff to Red 
Deer, COVID-19’s Omicron variant exploded while the players, staff and 
organizers were already here. Fans and media would soon follow them. 
While in quarantine, governments around the world and across this 
country moved on new guidances and restrictions. Case numbers 
doubled, and then doubled again. 

Between the players’ arrivals in Edmonton and Red Deer and the start of 
the tournament, the NHL cancelled several dozen games to limp into its 
own Christmas break 48 hours early. 

Those are pieces of this reality. 

But so too is the fact the players were sharing rooms, presumably in an 
effort to save money, and that this year’s bubble was not last year’s 
bubble, with each of the hotels blocked aside for the tournament also 
open to the public — the most notable among them the Cambridge Red 
Deer Hotel & Conference Centre, where staff from multiple teams 
expressed frustration to The Athletic over just how busy it was (even with 
the players on exclusive floors, according to tournament organizers). 

“We owed it to the participating teams to do our best to create the 
conditions necessary for this event to work,” new IIHF president Luc 
Tardif said in a statement at the tournament’s conclusion. 

But it’s clear the conditions were not the necessary ones. 

Then there’s the optics — and the optics are bad. 

There was, on Christmas eve — while world juniors players practiced 
and prepared, their hearts set on the tournament — the IIHF’s decision to 
cancel the Women’s World U18 Championship and five other events on 
the January calendar. A few days later, there was Tardif’s ham-fisted, 
defensive statement accusing critics of unfairly making it about gender 
while insisting the decision was squarely a monetary one, the irony of 
which was apparently lost on him. 

But should organizers have hosted this event, in the middle of this 
pandemic at all — even without the knowledge that the Omicron variant 
would take hold? 

There’s knowing, by reasonable person and confirmed by Tardif himself, 
the weight that money carries in decisions about everything else, no 
matter what is said to the contrary. We know that Hockey Canada was 
re-granted the 2022 world juniors, which were supposed to be held in 
Gothenburg, Sweden, for those reasons. This was supposed to be the 
year they made money, after losing so much of it on the 2021 event. This 
was the year fans were supposed to be in the building, buying tickets and 
merchandise in droves. On the jumbotron between whistles at Rogers 
Place, they were so often told to check out the various shops set up 
throughout the concourse where they could gather and buy jerseys, even 
though they weren’t able to gather and buy food. 

And what of the hotel in Red Deer, where a wedding reception was set to 
take place, and where, I’m told, it was agreed that longstanding bookings 
would be honoured because of the facility’s dual use as a conference 
centre? Surely, those circumstances were preventable if the focus was, 
solely, on the health and safety of all involved. 

There were nice moments, too. The kind that reminded us of the other 
reasons to host the event: the kids. There was Owen Power’s hat trick for 
Team Canada against Czechia. There was Connor Bedard’s history-
making four-goal game. There was Jesper Wallstedt, with only his 
calmness and control, stopping 48 saves for the Swedes in a shutout win 
over Slovakia. There were the Germans, without their three best drafted 
NHL prospects, upsetting Czechia in overtime and gathering at the blue 
line to belt out their anthem like they’d just won a gold medal. There were 
the Austrians, cheering and celebrating as they skated by their bench 
after scoring on Canada. 

There was also, though, as the dust settled, this text from one of the 
team’s general managers: “Really feel for the players and support staff. 
They did everything that was asked of them and more.” 

Then, a moratorium press conference featuring Tardif, Hockey Canada 
CEO Tom Renney, Hockey Canada president Scott Smith, and Dr. Matt 
Robbins, the IIHF’s medical officer, re-hashing what went wrong and how 
things changed, suggesting that the federations believed the original plan 
for their “protected environment” was “too strict,” and promising to “restart 
the competition in a better way” with their eyes set on the summer. 

But when that too was over, the outcome was the same. There were still 
too many kids who caught the virus and too many moments that didn’t 
get to take place. 

There was no golden goal to etch into the TSN montage reel 
forevermore. There was no quarterfinal shocker. There was no teary-
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eyed defeat, and no life lessons that would’ve come from it. There was 
no packed house hung up on every call or every flicker at the goal line. 

There were only what-ifs, sunk money, a failure by the powers that be at 
various levels, a virus with no simple solution, and, most pressingly, 
those 250 kids, with nothing to show for their efforts, so many of whom 
may never get another shot on the world stage. 
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The Athletic / 2022 Winter Classic expert picks, odds, weather, jerseys: 
Blues and Wild battle at Target Field in freezing temperatures 

 

By The Athletic Staff Dec 29, 2021 

 

The 2022 Winter Classic between the Minnesota Wild and St. Louis 
Blues will be held at 7 p.m. Eastern on New Year’s Day at Target Field in 
Minneapolis. The game will air on TNT for the first time after all previous 
editions aired on NBC. This will be the 13th Winter Classic held by the 
NHL with the road team winning eight of the previous games. This will be 
the first time the game has been scheduled for an evening faceoff which 
should help with ice conditions and any glare from the sunlight on the ice. 

This will be the second Winter Classic the Blues have played in. They 
beat the Chicago Blackhawks 4-1 at Busch Stadium in 2017. This will be 
the first Winter Classic for the Wild, however, they previously hosted the 
Stadium Series at Huntington Bank Stadium in 2016. 

Odds 

Odds will be updated once they’re available from BetMGM. 

Expert Picks 

WRITER STRAIGHT UP PICK 

Sean Gentille 

Wild 

Dom Luszczyszyn 

Wild 

Sean McIndoe 

Blues 

Jeremy Rutherford 

Blues 

Michael Russo 

Blues 

Jerseys 

Teams for the Winter Classic wear unique, one-off jerseys that are 
typically throwback uniforms of some sort. That tradition will continue in 
2022 with the Blues wearing throwback jerseys to their original 1967-68 
expansion season white uniforms, although the white is tinted to give it a 
bit more of a “retro” feel to them. The Blues wore similar blue uniforms 
when they hosted the Winter Classic in 2017. 

The home team will throw it back to the 1930s for its faux-back uniforms. 
No team actually wore these State of Hockey inspired uniforms. They’re 
a blender of former teams to call the Twin Cities home including the 
Minneapolis Millers and St. Paul Saints. Both Minneapolis and St. Paul 
are represented on the front with a state outline of Minnesota on the front 
in red with a star on either side. The brown gloves and shorts are a nice 
throwback touch. 

Weather 

The weather forecast in Minneapolis for the game calls for a high of 1 
degree (-17 c) on Saturday with a low of -18 (-28 c). At puck drop, the 
temperature will be hovering around zero degrees before dropping 
throughout the game.  There’s also a 35 percent chance of snow during 
the day on Saturday so we could see a snow game similar to the original 
Winter Classic between the Sabres and Penguins. 

Temperatures aren’t expected to climb over freezing all week in 
Minnesota which should make for great ice making weather for the NHL 
ice experts. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Everyone loses after Omicron knocks out World Juniors 

President of the IIHF Luc Tardif explains why the World Junior Hockey 
Championship had to be cancelled, and what went into the decision-
making process. Courtesy: Hockey Canada 

 

Mark Spector@sportsnetspec December 29, 2021, 8:50 PM 

 

EDMONTON — It was, by any standard, a debacle with a Capital D. 

The weather, the competition, the profit margins, a search for normalcy 
or just folksy Canadiana — the 2022 World Junior Hockey Championship 
will go down as everything that is wrong with everything these days. 
Another win for COVID-19 and another loss for those who were just 
looking to put a little fun in their lives, both player and fan. 

And it all played out at a snuggly -29 C here in The Big E, the only city 
under the sun that wasn’t, well, under the sun at all this Christmas 
season. 

Remaining Time -3:35 

“We came up against an opponent that was not on the ice, but was 
bigger than all of us,” said Hockey Canada’s head Tom Renney. 

“The Omicron virus,” echoed International Ice Hockey Federation 
president Luc Tardif. “It changed everything.” 

The IIHF originally forged ahead with its money maker, an under-20 
tournament for men, while cancelling the women’s under-18 world 
championship quicker than Connor Bedard’s release. The optics were 
poor, and perhaps that karma came to Edmonton to roost. 

But financially, they had to try. 

This is the IIHF’s No. 3 revenue driving tournament after the men’s World 
Championship and the Olympic Games. It was also a promise made 12 
months ago to organizers here, a reward for Hockey Canada and the 
Edmonton Oilers having hosted last year’s bubble tournament in an 
empty arena, with empty profits. Unlike last year, this tournament was 
sure to fill 18,500 seats for two weeks over Christmas, filling everyone’s 
stockings with their favorite Christmas gift — revenues. 

Then, just before puck drop, with Omicron gaining momentum, the 
Alberta government decreed that games must be played in front of half-
filled houses, with no food and beverage sales allowed. People who had 
bought eight-game ticket packages were offered four-games and a partial 
refund, and what ensued crippled this tournament: 

Most people opted for Door No. 3. A full refund of all of their tickets, and 
a seat on the couch at home. 

In the end, nine games yielded a total attendance announced of just over 
22,000. In reality, Canada played two games in front of less than 6,000 
combined. It was a sad rendition of a beautiful song, A Charlie Brown 
Christmas played on a kazoo. A Canadian Christmas tradition was 
stripped bare by austerity and caution. 

Why did they not hold the tournament inside the tight bubble in which the 
2021 tournament was staged? Well, over the summer nobody saw the 
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need for such restraint. Restraint that would have incurred huge expense 
and likely barred fans, something nobody wanted to repeat. 

Instead, the IIHF opted for a “protective environment,” where teams had 
their own floors in hotels in Edmonton and Red Deer, though people from 
outside the tournament shared the hotels and elevators, including a 
wedding at the Red Deer hotel that housed players and staff. 

“Our experience to start the competition, it was enough,” explained 
Tardif. “But quickly, when we saw the impact of the variant, we changed 
the protocols. We made 7,000 or 8,000 tests … and we quickly saw that 
we had to reinforce the protocol. 

“The new variant (Forced) us to do these changes. Before that, the 
protective environment was enough. But Omicron changed that,” he 
repeated. “When we decided to change … the variant was ahead of us.” 

Provincial and national health bodies laid out rules that decreed that one 
player testing positive on a game day resulted in the forfeiture of a game 
by the rest of the team. Ridiculous? Yes, but them’s the rules. 

They cancelled one game on one day. Then two the next. 

“We had one crisis meeting, two crisis meetings, waiting for the results 
from the tests,” Tardif said. “We saw it was impossible to continue this 
competition in a fair way.” 

The tournament was cancelled even though nobody was reported to be 
genuinely sick, one of the legacies of this COVID-19 era that will go down 
in history as strange, and perhaps quasi lawyer-driven. Or perhaps it was 
just bad timing: Had Omicron arrived next week — not three weeks ago 
— this tournament would have sailed through. 

The teams arrived on Dec. 15, when the word Omicron might still be 
mistaken as the Irish version of an old pair of skates. 

“Dec. 15 to today. Two weeks,” mused Renney. “Many things have 
changed.” 

As it was, an early December arrival of a new variant was a deal breaker. 
It was too late to pivot — that Red Deer wedding had long since been 
booked. 

“I can not imagine how disappointed the players are,” said Renney. “It is 
with a heavy heart that we identify with their disappointment.” 

We’ll miss Matvei Michkov, the Russian dynamo who was set to take on 
Bedard some time in the medal round. And Bedard himself, the four-goal 
man, along with the magnificent Owen Power, who was like taking a trip 
back in time to watch a 19-year-old Alex Pietrangelo. 

We’ll miss that New Year’s Eve tilt against Finland, a Suomi tsunami 
whenever they oppose Canada. And an inevitable memory-maker when 
Canada played the Russians or Americans, with everything on the line. 

Who knows — maybe they’ll finish this tournament in June or July, or 
perhaps they won’t. Either way, we’ll miss a lot of things, when we think 
back on this 2022 World Juniors. 

A lot of things — except for one — as the 2022 World Juniors is brought 
to its knees by Covid. 

We won’t miss that word. In fact, we’d like never to speak again. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Senators confident in ability to fit in postponed games 
amid COVID uncertainty 

 

Wayne ScanlanDecember 29, 2021, 3:56 PM 

 

In some ways, the NHL is just another business suffering from supply 
chain issues. 

Like the consumers still waiting for their couches, TVs and cars to get 
delivered, hockey fans are left wondering when they can use their holiday 
hockey tickets while the NHL wrestles with ‘labour shortages’ and 
transport/venue challenges. 

For COVID-19 and business reasons, hockey games are being delayed, 
postponed and classified as TBA. That 2021-22 master NHL schedule 
you downloaded and saved is not worth the sheet of paper you printed it 
on. Toss it in the kindling pile. 

As just one example, the month of February for the Ottawa Senators 
looks like a former Olympic-break-turned-blank-canvas, to be painted on 
with dates. January isn’t much more defined. 

On Jan. 1, the Senators are supposed to play their first game in two 
weeks, against the Maple Leafs in Toronto. That remains on the docket 
at this writing. Ditto for the Jan. 3 game versus Minnesota in Ottawa. As 
we know, things can change in a hurry. 

Crossing borders is risky in terms of Omicron variant transmission and 
Canadian rinks are sketchy because of crowd restrictions. 

The NHL went so far as to put that last aspect in a headline: ‘Nine games 
cancelled due to Canadian attendance restrictions.’ The idea is to put off 
dates in the hope that in a few weeks time, teams will be able to play 
games in front of larger crowds. 

You know, because the pandemic has been so predictable and the future 
is always better. 

The NHL’s plan is far from perfect and the situation remains fluid, but 
with the new changes to quarantine rules (five days instead of ten), and 
the likelihood of lowered case numbers after the holiday spike, the hope 
is that games can become a real thing again. The league is going to lean 
heavily on that once-blank slate of February, which had been set aside 
for the Olympic hockey tournament, now a non-NHL event. 

Asked for his confidence level that their postponed games can be slotted 
in without taxing his team, Senators general manager Pierre Dorion 
replied: “very confident. Very confident.” 

Speaking on a Zoom call with reporters on Tuesday, Dorion said that the 
league has been in regular contact with Senators president Anthony 
Leblanc about building availability. 

Mind you, those games are piling up like storage containers at a jammed 
global port. With the postponement of the New Year’s Eve game against 
the Pittsburgh Penguins at the Canadian Tire Centre, Ottawa now has 
eight games to make up, dating back to the first pause in November, 
owing to the Covid outbreak among the Senators. The Sens have played 
28 games, the second-least in the Atlantic Division. 

“We had quite a long break in February (built in),” Dorion said, “And a lot 
of these postponed games are at home – except for one game.” 

That would be the one in Washington, which had been scheduled for 
Dec. 27. The other seven are in Ottawa, which not only lessens travel 
concerns but could boost revenues if the crowd restrictions were to be 
lifted by February. There is no guarantee of that. 

Meanwhile, the Senators skate around in circles at daily practice, having 
no clue how to prepare for the next game without knowing where or when 
or against whom that next game will be. 

As forward Drake Batherson said this week, the team is “getting ready for 
whenever we play again.” 

Head coach D.J. Smith tried to “mimic NHL shifts” with Wednesday’s 
practice, aiming to at least get his players up to game speed, if not in the 
games themselves yet. 

It would be nice to start up without stopping shortly thereafter, but by now 
the players know the drill – expect to have games added or scratched on 
short notice. 

Few players have been through the level of ordeal of goaltender Matt 
Murray this season. As he spoke on Tuesday, he was coming off his 
second ten-day quarantine, one while a member of the Ottawa Senators 
and the other with the team’s AHL affiliate in Belleville, which was 
ravaged with cases while on the road before Christmas. 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 30, 2021 

 

While Murray only tested positive once, in November with Ottawa, he had 
to quarantine along with the Belleville group because he was traveling 
with the B-Sens after being demoted in late November. Tuesday was his 
first time back on the ice in ten days – this goalie who has been sidelined 
repeatedly this season due to illness or injury. He has made just six 
starts in Ottawa, with zero wins, and played only twice with Belleville 
because of the Covid outbreak. 

Small wonder Murray looked a bit like Boo Radley, the To Kill a 
Mockingbird recluse, when he emerged into the daylight the other day. 

“I have a gym at home, so I was able to stay in pretty good shape,” 
Murray said. “But it’s hard to emulate practices or games. Especially for a 
goalie. It’s such a different type of conditioning. It’s nice that we have at 
least three days (or perhaps many more) before our next game, to take 
advantage of this practice time and really get back into it.” 

Remaining Time -1:00 

Why Senators hope a mental break was all Matt Murray needed 

Senators goalies have been a particular COVID-19 target. Filip 
Gustavsson has experienced two positive test results, one in Ottawa and 
the other in Belleville. Gustavsson returned to the practice ice on 
Wednesday. On a Zoom call, Gustavsson said his symptoms were milder 
the second time around, more like a cold for a few days, and he was 
riding a stationary bike by Day 4. 

Anton Forsberg, the Senators saviour during a winning stretch of games 
in December, is the latest goaltender to be added to the protocols list – 
he went on it Monday and will benefit from the string of postponements. 

The team focus now will be getting Murray sorted out. The 27-year-old 
with the $6.25M contract said more than once in Tuesday’s availability 
that he relished his time in Belleville working with his old pal, goalie 
coach Justin Peters. Murray was 1-1 with the B-Sens, on a .918 save 
percentage and 2.55 goals-against. 

Head coach Smith, himself just back from a case of Covid, vows to make 
Murray a priority. 

“We’ll do everything we can to set him up for success,” Smith said. 

Dorion echoed that sentiment. 

“Having a goalie of his calibre, and what he’s done before, it’s great to 
have him back,” Dorion said. “Unfortunately, we wanted him to go down 
there and get a lot of playing time, but he got a lot of practice time so 
hopefully we get to see the Matt Murray that won two Cups (with 
Pittsburgh).” 

What a boost it would be to have Murray play to the level of late last 
season, instead of the inconsistent goaltender he has been for most of 
his time in Ottawa. 

Boucher leaves BU, signs with Ottawa 

Senators forward prospect Tyler Boucher has left Boston University, and 
can be expected to suit up with the OHL Ottawa 67’s in the near future. 

After a challenging start to his NCAA season, Boucher and his family 
decided that Boston University is not the best place for his development 
– this after just 17 games with BU. Boucher, 18, Ottawa’s 10th overall 
pick in last summer’s draft, was not getting a lot of ice time and had 
recorded just three points, two goals and one assist. 

A three-year entry-level contract was announced Tuesday. In the event 
the OHL gets shut down due to a Covid outbreak, the Senators could opt 
to have Boucher play in the AHL with Belleville. The preference, though, 
is to have Boucher play among his peers in junior hockey. 

The native of Haddonfield, NJ is known for his physical play, should be a 
good fit for the OHL, and Dorion spoke of him as the kind of winger 
Ottawa will need when it becomes a playoff team again. 

“He’s a power forward who plays a heavy, physical game,” Dorion said. 
“He’s driven, is strong with the puck, has a big shot and goes hard to the 
net.” 

Players take different paths, and while the college route was beneficial to 
Senators like Brady Tkachuk and Josh Norris, others need a different 

environment. Boucher, the son of former NHL goaltender Brian Boucher, 
was apparently not a fan of college and classes and only went to school 
to respect the wishes of his parents, according to Brian Boucher. 

With the 67’s, Tyler Boucher will be in good hands. GM James Boyd and 
head coach Dave Cameron, busy at the moment leading Canada at the 
world juniors, are both on board with adding Boucher to their Ottawa 
roster. 

Though he is said to be healthy and fit, Boucher did have a positive 
COVID-19 test recently and will not arrive in Canada until Jan. 6. Initially, 
he will be assigned to Belleville, with the intent of joining the 67’s when 
they start back up. 
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TSN.CA / ‘Fresh’ Flames ready to return after extended break 

 

Salim Valji 

 

Perhaps the Calgary Flames were ahead of their time. 

By getting their COVID-19 outbreak out of the way in mid-December, 
before other teams started placing players en masse in the league’s 
protocols that require at least 10 days of isolation, the Flames may have 
been unintentionally set up for success as they resume their season 
Thursday in Seattle against former captain Mark Giordano and the 
Kraken. 

Consider that, first and foremost, no players got severely sick. Calgary 
never once played games short-handed or with a roster of AHL callups. 
When their season was paused, the Flames had played 28 games – tied 
for fourth most in the league – but had suited up just 11 times at the 
Saddledome, the third-fewest number of home games. 

And, as head coach Darryl Sutter pointed out, thanks to that extended 
pause the team is as healthy as it has been since the preseason back in 
October. Depth forwards Tyler Pitlick and Brett Ritchie are back skating 
with the main group after recovering from injuries.  

“I think the guys look fresh and they’ve got some energy in their practice, 
which is good,” he said on Monday. “Getting through the next three days 
you’re looking for good execution and pace of play, the same things you 
say coming out of training camp.” 

The Flames now will not be tested for COVID for 90 days, but still 
monitored for symptoms, meaning a mass outbreak is unlikely to happen 
again and Calgary won’t have to rely on its taxi squad. 

“Obviously, other teams are having updates every day,” Matthew 
Tkachuk said. “It’s happening to a couple other teams. It’s probably the 
way it’s going to be for the next little bit.” 

When Calgary hits the ice for their first game since Dec. 11, they’ll do so 
as the authors of one of the league’s most surprising starts and atop the 
Pacific Division in points percentage (0.643). 

The Flames have had stellar goaltending from Jacob Markstrom and Dan 
Vladar (whose five-on-five save percentage of .942 is first in the league), 
a deep blueline, and a handful of forwards driving their offence. Despite 
the hiatus, Johnny Gaudreau is seventh in the league in even-strength 
points (25) and Andrew Mangiapane is seventh in goals (17), while Elias 
Lindholm is third in plus-minus (+20).  

“It’s nice to see everyone and to see everybody is in a good mood and 
happy to be back at practice,” Markstrom said. “And it’s nice to have a 
couple of days to try to get back to somewhat game shape.” 

But beyond Gaudreau, Mangiapane, and Lindholm, the Flames will need 
their depth forwards to chip in offensively. Mikael Backlund is on pace for 
12 goals, his lowest 82-game output since the 2014-15 season. Free-
agent signing Blake Coleman is also on pace for 12 goals, which would 
be his rookie season in 2016-17. Dillon Dube has scored just three times. 
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Sean Monahan, who many thought would be a critical piece if Calgary 
made a run in the Pacific, has two even-strength goals in a fourth-line, 
power-play specialist role. 

“Our biggest issue is that we’re almost 30 games in and we’ve got guys 
with zero to four goals,” Sutter said. “That’s not going to cut it in the end. 
So, if we can find a better balance and, because of the schedule, be able 
to use four lines, I think that could help us.” 

That calendar is the biggest challenge Calgary faces. 

The Flames have 54 games remaining and, should they complete the full 
82-game circuit, would play approximately once every 2.19 days (as of 
Wednesday, 118 days remain until the April 29 end of regular season, 
minus four days for the Feb. 3-6 all-star break). That journey is fraught 
with the unexpectedness of games being postponed. 

“My personality, I like to have structure,” Backlund said. “Even in 
summers, I like to schedule my life. So, right now, it’s up in the air, what’s 
going to happen. We would like to have answers sooner rather than later, 
but I also understand the process.” 

When the Flames do suit up, they’ll hope to play the familiar style that, 
before their shutdown, led to one of the best starts in franchise history. 

“We have to play a real strong, structured game for us to be successful,” 
Sutter said, repeating a mantra used throughout the season. “You have 
to go in with that mindset.” 

-- 

SPARKS OFF THE FIRE 

- Sutter is not a fan of the taxi squads that are re-entering the league. His 
thoughts: 

“The taxi squad is, last year for that short period of time I was here, was 
to be quite honest a pain in the ass. It’s like extra practice, some guys 
are travelling, and some guys aren’t, and then the guys that are on the 
taxi squad, some of them played what, three or four games the whole 
year? It didn’t help their careers at all. Zero. So, the reason the taxi 
squad was put back in was strictly obviously because of the COVID 
variant again.  You know what? The perfect [solution] is one or two extra 
forwards and one extra d and that’s met, your whole roster. Carrying 28- 
or 29-man roster doesn’t help you at all.” 

- Credit to Flames radio broadcaster Derek Wills for pointing out 
something few would have expected: Coleman is averaging less power-
play time on the Flames now than he did on the Stanley Cup champion 
Tampa Bay Lightning last season 

- Like most of us, blueliner Noah Hanifin binge-watched TV during his 
isolation. 

“I watched True Story with Kevin Hart in it, which was a pretty good one, 
and a bunch of Christmas movies,” he said. 
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